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AUTHOR'S PREFACE

     Mental Mechanics: A Repair Manual was 
originally conceived in 1992. Since then it has 
been tried, tested, and expanded. It is an 
instruction manual, so there isn't any of the 
usual filler that only serves to make books 
heavier to carry. In fact, every effort has been 
made to condense it to the essential 
instructions so they are easier to grasp and 
use. It will not tell you what to think; rather 
the focus is on HOW our thinking processes 
actually work. Once we can understand how we 
think, the "what" to think becomes pretty 
obvious.

     One of our biggest problems in life is that 
our thinking is almost entirely automatic. We 
would never pull out onto a freeway and let go 
of the steering wheel to take a nap, but that's 
just what we do with our thinking. We almost 
never question how we come to the conclusions we 
make, and we rarely doubt them because we aren't 
even aware of what has gone into their making. 
We would love to be able to think positively, 
but simply can't for more than about ten seconds 
at a time because we lack the understanding and 
control of our own thoughts.

     By the time we are out of school, our 
ability to think in a mainly positive way is 
almost gone. There is simply too much negativity 
in our environment to overcome. The media has so 
conditioned us to compare ourselves to 
unattainable goals that we can't help but 
believe we've come up short personally. We can 
become excited about short-term goals, but 
usually lack the inclination and ability to plan 
our day or see our life unfolding positively. 
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     The sheer number of "positive thinking" 
motivational speakers available today is 
amazing. Their messages are great and their 
techniques work-- if one can do them! Which is 
precisely the problem. We can't control our 
negative thinking long enough to allow the 
positive thinking to work. We sabotage our own 
efforts with our own negativity. When we can 
identify and decrease our negative thinking, we 
gain the ability to keep our thinking processes 
moving in the direction we want them to, and the 
positive things we want in our lives can happen. 

     That is the premise and promise of Mental 
Mechanics. To apply it, a small group was formed 
to open an after-school day-care center for 
truly at-risk kids in the "poor" end of a small 
farming community south of Houston, Texas. The 
center was called Neighborhood Islands. The 
number-one rule was: DO NOT GET ANGRY, no matter 
what happens, because anger and the fear it 
engenders is the reality in which these children 
live. No therapy ever works unless it offers an 
alternative to the current situation. 

     The center grew, in a period of just a few 
weeks, from a couple of brave (maybe just 
hungry) children to 30 to 50 every afternoon, 
ranging in age from 7 to 18. The volunteers 
helped the kids with their homework first, then 
snacks, then play. Play, for the first couple of 
weeks, often consisted of breaking up fights and 
reintroducing the combatants to the rules. Soon, 
however, there were almost no fights, but play 
was still aggressive, for boys and girls alike.
     

In the group of regulars there was a set of 
twin boys, age 10. One had had boiling water 
poured on him as a toddler and was horribly 
scarred. The other, although physically 
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beautiful, was horribly scarred emotionally from 
abuse. 

     Together they presented us with our major 
challenge because, if one or the other wasn't 
starting a fight, they were rendering assistance 
to the other one who had. They calmed down in a 
few weeks and were, on occasion, even huggable, 
although both were at first very wary of 
noncombative physical closeness. We didn't shy 
away from hugging any of these troubled 
children.

     Behavior changes were noticeable quickly. 
After about six weeks, we were visited by the 
principal of the elementary school across the 
street from the center. She said she wanted to 
talk to whoever was in charge, and everyone 
pointed to me. After introducing herself she 
said, "I don't know what you're doing here, but 
keep it up! I used to see the twins at least 
twice a day in my office, and I haven't seen 
them for almost two weeks now."

     Mental Mechanics works, and it works on 
many levels: individual, family, community, or 
even larger. Every aspect of our life works 
better when we can think clearly. It gets messed 
up when we can't, or don't. Good thinking skills 
are the most important things we can teach 
ourselves and, by extension, our children. 
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Introduction

     This is a book about thinking. It is a very 
important work, and would be so even if I 
weren't the author. It is important because the 
human thought process is the most misunderstood 
and poorly controlled part of our life, and it 
creates almost all the negative emotions we 
have. Negative emotions cause probably 99 
percent of all the suffering on the planet. Fear 
alone destroys more lives each year than all 
diseases and wars combined. Control through fear 
is the driving force behind all governments and 
all but a few religions. Mankind has gone just 
about as far as possible using systems built on 
fear, guilt, and dependency. 

     There is some validity to the old saying, 
"You can't teach old dogs new tricks." It's not 
that old dogs can't learn but, like humans, they 
just can't see any reason why they should, so 
they don't. Studies verify this by demonstrating 
that the likelihood of making significant 
changes in our lifestyle begins nearing zero as 
we approach thirty-five years of age. After 
that, it takes a really traumatic event such as 
a near-fatal heart attack to get us to change.

     We need to change our ways, but change is 
one thing humans don't really do well. Why do we 
put so much energy into resisting it when change 
is the true order of all things? What part, if 
any, does learning play in our lives if that is 
true? Obviously, the vast majority of humans 
reach a point in their lives where they believe 
they know "enough," whatever that means, and 
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almost everything "new" presented to them after 
that doesn't get assimilated. 

     Thankfully, there has always been a small 
percentage of humans who are wired a bit 
differently. With those who are so blessed or 
cursed, depending on their particular 
circumstances, everything gets questioned. 
Almost nothing is accepted without rigorous 
dissection and analysis. I'll bet I drove my 
parents and teachers crazy asking "Why?" and 
"How do you know?" No wonder I was offered the 
"marvelous opportunity" to go to a boarding 
school when I reached high school age.

     Eventually, I ended up in nursing school on 
my way to becoming a nurse anesthetist. When I 
administered anesthesia for the very first time, 
way back in 1972, I discovered what real terror 
felt like. All the disastrous possibilities that 
could befall my patients filled my mind, and I 
was sure one of them was going to happen in the 
next few seconds. After a hundred or so 
anesthetics, my "pucker factor" began to lower a 
bit and I realized my patients were more 
frightened of me than I was of what could 
possibly go wrong. Giving up mental control is 
among the most frightening things people can 
imagine, and that is what anesthesia represents 
to most of them.

     This was a turning point in my practice and 
from that moment on, learning how to comfort and 
support frightened patients became almost as 
important as administering the anesthetic 
itself. 

     I tried numerous approaches to help calm my 
patients because fear presents itself in many 
different ways. I also learned how to carry on 
seemingly normal conversations with badly 
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injured, hemorrhaging patients while getting a 
jillion things ready before putting them to 
sleep. Holding a patient's hand and gently 
reassuring them while they drift off to sleep 
helps a lot. A surgeon once said I had the best 
techniques for "peeling patients off the 
ceiling" that he had ever seen.

     I became curious about fear itself because 
it was the only "thing" almost all my patients 
had in common. My curiosity was not only about 
why patients are afraid, but what fear actually 
is, why it is so powerful, and what, if 
anything, can be done to alleviate it. The 
biochemistry of fear is fairly well known but 
medicine has done next to nothing about helping 
frightened patients. Studies at Harvard show 
that over 60 percent of all visits for 
healthcare are due to symptoms directly caused, 
or made worse, by stress. Stress is the result 
of our negative emotions, which are all 
ultimately expressions of fear. 

     Everything I read from a scientific 
viewpoint led me to the conclusion that 99 
percent of all fear is simply the result of 
faulty thinking. Danger is a real threat and we 
feel fear when danger is present. We feel it 
because we are mammals and we were born with the 
"fight or flight" mechanism built in. However, 
we are the only species that worries constantly 
when there is nothing to fight and no reason to 
flee. Worrying about all the things that could 
possibly go wrong with our lives is what causes 
almost all our fears. The challenge for us is to 
change our thinking processes so we don't worry 
all the time.  

     While researching fear I often encountered 
a statement of Carl Jung. He said he had never 
met a person with an emotional problem who 
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didn't also have a spiritual problem. It 
occurred to me that maybe the answer to 
alleviating fear could be found in studying 
spiritual writings. 

     I began reading, everything from parts of 
the Bible, the Torah, the Koran, the Tao Te 
Ching and the Bhagavad-Gita, to Illusions, Man's 
Search for Meaning, Wholeness and the Implicate 
Order, and A Course in Miracles. I read James 
Allen, Rumi, Emerson, Gibran, and Thoreau. The 
list is huge, but as I read and read, a 
realization began forming within me; All the 
Masters who walked the earth had actually 
delivered the SAME Message. 

     The great works of spiritual literature 
lead us, sometimes not too gently, to the 
conclusion that we can only learn what we truly 
are, by learning what we are not. This thing we 
call our self, our ego, our personality, is only 
a collection of our own personal experiences and 
our habitual ways of responding to them since 
the moment we were born. It is not who we really 
are. Our inability to recognize this is the root 
cause of all our conflicts and negative emotions 
because we currently believe we are what we have 
done or what we think has been done to us. Our 
thinking process is faulty, and only when we 
understand it can we use it correctly.

     Contrary to all the disempowering ads on TV 
telling us our lives will be marvelous if we 
take magic pills for anxiety, depression, 
sleeplessness, or any of many emotional 
conditions based in fear, pills only keep us 
believing that we are helpless and powerless to 
change our own lives; that the "fix" for 
everything in our life is external. 
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     The only way to get rid of the fear that 
accompanies negative emotions is to understand 
how we ourselves internally create those 
negative emotions. Once we can see how the 
process works, we can think in a way that 
doesn't create them. 

Only when we are able to let go of our sad, 
scared, or angry soap opera thinking habits can 
we see our world from a much higher and more 
inclusive perspective. We can then understand on 
a very deep level that Peace is our natural 
state and that our life still has the potential 
to be what we, as children, thought it could be. 

     As its chapters unfold, Mental Mechanics 
can help you to do just that, first by showing 
how we accumulate, store, and process 
information as individuals, and second, how we 
use those processes when we interact with 
others. In gaining an understanding of our 
thought processes, we can cease being the slave 
of our ego and become its master. 
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Chapter 1

KNOWLEDGE

     Before we can put human knowledge into 
perspective we must develop a workable 
understanding of the concepts of thinking and 
thoughts. Thinking is the processing of 
information, and thoughts are the information 
which is being processed. All humans think, all 
process information, in exactly the same way. 
When we understand the thinking process, we can 
more easily understand why other people are the 
way they are, and our acceptance and tolerance 
levels rise dramatically. 

     Thoughts are the products of experiences 
with families, teachers, church and whatever 
else has influenced us combined with our 
stubborn individualism and rebellion. This is 
exactly the same process a group of people goes 
through to form a culture or a society. Primal 
forces such as location, weather and food 
supplies have huge effects on the shared 
information, mythology and theology of the 
group.  It is fairly easy to understand that the 
culture and religion of a tribe from a harsh 
desert could be vastly different than those from 
a lush tropical island or a forest in the far 
north. 

     Because every person comes from a different 
background, community and family, everyone's 
experiences are different. Each person develops 
a unique self, a unique set of thoughts based on 
experiences, which he accepts as an accurate 
description of the world around him.    
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The simple fact that each person's thoughts 
are unlike anyone else's causes the majority of 
our problems. We try to believe that our 
thoughts are the same as everyone else's. But 
from conception to death, our life experiences 
are individual and unique. When we try to 
communicate with someone whose thoughts are 
obviously very different, we just can't 
understand why they don't, or won't, understand. 
Do you remember pouring out your heart to your 
parents about some huge emotional crisis only to 
realize they did not understand a word you said? 
Awareness of uniqueness begins early in life, 
and you need to understand how it comes about. 

By the time a child is five years old, he 
has acquired seventy-five percent of all the 
knowledge he will ever have. The implications of 
this are incredible. Because children do not 
have large vocabularies, learning takes place by 
a much simpler method. They learn to interpret 
the world by watching the actions of those 
around them. What others do teaches children 
what is important. Actions do speak louder than 
words. Obviously, we will learn other things in 
our lifetime, but the origins of the majority of 
our adult thoughts are found in the early years.

Children are taught to focus on the 
differences between things in order to identify 
them correctly. By the time they become 
adolescents, they are aware of almost nothing 
else. They attempt to do everything alike as a 
way to belong, yet the feeling of belonging 
still eludes them. A parent searching for a 
child in a playground full of children is 
actually using the mechanism of rejecting the 
children who do not fit that particular child's 
precise image. 
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Since our learning method is based on 
becoming aware of differences and our 
experiences are different, we eventually become 
practically unable to recognize and accept 
similarities.

It is necessary to understand that 
experiences form thoughts. In other words, 
thoughts are simply opinions about personal 
experiences. It is only natural that you look to 
your experiences to define the world. But unless 
you become aware of the unique and individual 
nature of your thoughts, you will always believe 
the world is accurately described and defined by 
your limited experiences. You may live and die 
and never become aware of the real world which 
actually exists apart from your perception of 
reality.

Experience teaches us that everything has 
an alternative. I, and my self, need 
alternatives to choose between, and I am unable 
to think about anything which doesn't have an 
alternative. For example: Without good, there 
would be no bad. Without light, no dark. Without 
heat, no cold. Alternatives everywhere I look, 
and I must choose the one which will bring the 
result I think will be best. 

This imperative to choose between 
alternatives creates a state of conflict which 
seems to come from having to deal with the 
outside world. In actuality, the conflict comes 
from within. That may be difficult to accept, 
but it is true. For example, if something can 
either turn out a success or a failure, I must 
already have an opinion of what I think is 
success and what I think is failure. I can only 
then judge the outcome of the situation for what 
I think it may mean to me. 
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But the conflict comes from believing the 
result can be simultaneously a success and a 
failure. You hope the result will be your chosen 
one of the two, but you also fear it may be the 
other. Can something be both a success and a 
failure at the same time? It cannot. But holding 
both potential and antagonistic possibilities in 
the mind at the same time creates a conflict 
which has a very real negative effect on the 
body.

Where do all of these alternatives come 
from and how are they used? Computers use 
specialized programs called databases to sort 
and arrange information. Let's try to see human 
knowledge as a huge database or a very active 
mental encyclopedia, filled with information 
about unique personal experiences. This database 
of experiences is your self. From now on, 
whenever "database" shows up it is to help 
demonstrate the concept of self.

All experiences are entered into this 
database program. They are then named, sorted, 
interpreted and stored as data for future 
comparison with new data. Every thought, emotion 
or belief comes from this database. If something 
is not in your database you don't know about it, 
and to you at least it does not even exist. 

This database compares incoming data to 
what is already there, and if it finds something 
even a little similar then it applies the same 
meaning to the new data. For instance, if a 
child is attacked by a dog there is a real 
possibility that he will fear all dogs for the 
rest of his life. All dogs will have the same 
meaning for him. Even as an adult, he will not 
see a dog as it is in the present, but he will 
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find the meaning for it in his database and be 
afraid.

Another everyday example of the database at 
work is food likes and dislikes. A friend of 
mine once told me, "Eggs make me sick. I don't 
ever want to eat them again. I get nauseated 
whenever I smell them cooking." When I 
questioned her further, I found that as a child 
she had been beaten whenever she refused to eat 
the eggs her mother prepared.

Did you notice how many times "I" appeared 
just then? Your database stores only your 
personal memories, so when you say "I" whatever 
follows is based on these memories. I, your 
self, is your database: This is the problem. 
When "I" appears, it is to keep focus on what 
happens when you limit your life to what is 
found in these memories.

When you use your database to interpret 
events, you are actually looking to the past to 
explain the present and predict the future. But 
the very fact that the database is based on 
memory actually locks you into a reaction based 
on the past. You believe that by choosing the 
correct alternatives you can predict the future 
and by doing so get what you want or protect 
your self. But in choosing to live this way, you 
doom both the present and the future because you 
turn your life into repeat performances of old 
misunderstandings and mistakes. 

Someone once said that insanity is nothing 
more than doing the same thing over and over 
again expecting different results. 

Sometimes people turn to some type of 
education in an attempt to get valid data in 
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order to avoid repeating mistakes. Most 
education is about things - money, data, 
pleasure or whatever is desired - and how to get 
more of them. It provides more information for 
the database and therefore more choices, but 
simply having more choices does not guarantee 
accurate conclusions. As a matter of fact, 
having more choices many times simply ensures 
more confusion. Recently, I watched a group of 
children in an ice cream store trying to decide 
what flavors they wanted. Evolution moves 
faster.

It is painfully obvious that accumulating 
knowledge doesn't lead to Happiness and Peace. 
If it were true, college professors would be the 
happiest people on Earth. More people are highly 
educated now than ever before, but the level of 
true Happiness is lower than ever. We believe if 
we have the correct data we will make correct 
choices, so we keep looking for the truth by 
gathering more information. While it is clear 
that something must be done differently to avoid 
the negative emotions and consequences produced 
by making incorrect choices, it is also evident 
that what we are doing now cannot produce the 
kind of happy and fulfilling life for which we 
had hoped.

Accepting the database as an accurate 
explanation of the world leads to the belief 
that truth is different for each of us because 
we see the world differently. If truth is 
different for each of us, if reality is actually 
nothing more than what the self believes it to 
be, then no Universal Truths would exist.  There 
could be no Love, Happiness, Peace or even God, 
because each of us has a different idea of what 
those words mean. Only chaos and confusion would 
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be possible. Maybe that's why chaos and 
confusion seem to be all we have.

Knowledge based on this type of belief 
system can never bring lasting Happiness. Yet 
human knowledge requires the use of the database 
and limits possible responses to conclusions 
previously stored. We are able only to sort the 
conclusions from the past. Because our 
experiences give us different meanings for 
objects or situations, we end up feeling 
separate and isolated.

If a person raised in the heart of a huge 
city is transported to a farm, most of his 
knowledge and experience will be useless. 
Imagine the fear and confusion he will feel. The 
same applies for a person who has lived all his 
life on a farm who suddenly finds himself in the 
middle of a metropolis. Each of them has had 
different experiences, so their databases 
contain different information.

Our lives are actually ones of reaction, 
not action. You react to what you think someone 
or something means according to your database. 
But when you use the past to understand the 
present, you have a hard time experiencing 
something new or feeling differently about 
things because your self tells you what to think 
and how to feel.

Yet you continually update the data bank 
based on what you think are new experiences. 
This is deceiving, however. Because you compare 
everything you see to memories from your past, 
almost all new experiences are actually old 
thoughts. They are simply arranged in a 
different order.

 -19



Most mechanics' manuals have lots of 
drawings. Here is one which explains this 
chapter and shows that the learning process is 
actually cyclical.

 What you see is what you learn is what you 
do which produces the results you see is what 
you learn is what you do which produces the 
results you see is what you....

For an example of the see-learn-do-results 
cycle in action, consider the fact that children 
who are physically or emotionally abused or 
whose parents abuse drugs tend to become abusers 
themselves. Eighty percent of the children of 
obese parents are obese. We can access only the 
information in our databases for definition and 
guidance. This explains why people are the way 
they are. 

Within the "see-learn-do-results" cycle is 
another cycle which is the underlying reason for 
the whole mess. By five years of age, you 
already have accumulated seventy-five percent of 
all the knowledge you will have in your entire 
life and life becomes, in the literal sense, 
mostly reflexive. You refer to the database to 
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interpret what you see, but the interpretation 
depends entirely on what is already there. What 
you see is the only thing you can see because it 
is the only explanation offered by your 
database. You react to what you encounter in 
life believing you can accurately interpret it 
based on your previous experience. You teach 
yourself.

A good example of the cycle at work would 
be a child who kicks the family dog. 
Conventional psychotherapy leads the child to 
understand that kicking the dog is a substitute 
for being angry at mother. 

     Has that new understanding really changed 
anything for the child, the dog or the mother? 
The child still gets angry with mother and the 
dog still runs when the child comes stomping his 
way. Mother now understands the reason for the 
activity but remains in agony because she 
doesn't know what to "do" to change the child's 
behavior.

The counselor dumps the problem back into 
the family's lap saying, "OK, you know why you 
kick the dog, what are you going to "do" 
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different from now on?" The kid is going to kick 
the dog. Why? Because there has not been 
presented an alternative action, a different 
"do" that can produce different results. The 
cycle goes on.

     The only way to change the results part of 
the cycle is to “DO” something different that 
will yield different results. A different action 
will bring different results. That usually can't 
happen because the database still tells the 
child that kicking the dog is what to do when he 
feels a certain way. Substituting a punching bag 
for the dog is the first thing that should be 
done, at least for the dog.

 Understanding the processes that will 
change the emotional results for the child and 
mother are absolutely necessary to effect real 
change. Both participants need correct and 
functional data from another person’s database 
to learn new alternatives. Both need new tools 
from a different mechanic and help learning to 
use them. 

Believing the self to be an accurate 
description of the entire world limits the 
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potential to understand the world as it actually 
exists. We are so busy interpreting the world by 
comparing it to our past experiences that we 
can't see things for what they are. We don't 
even have a clue that our opinions about the 
world aren't required. Life was here long before 
humans had opinions about what it meant.

This explanation about how we learn and how 
we use our knowledge has an important lesson for 
us. The self is simply thoughts and opinions 
about personal experiences, and these 
experiences are too limited and unique to give 
an accurate interpretation of the Life process 
going on around us.

It is not necessary to rely entirely on the 
self, which was born from the conflict of having 
to choose between unworkable alternatives and 
which will only continue the conflict by the 
same mechanism. Stress is not a natural state of 
being. 

     Life does not have to be lived in confusion 
about what to do, yet this confusion is so 
common we have come to accept it as part of 
everyday life.

Only by first freeing yourself from the 
self you are not can you find out who you are. 
It is vital to remember that you are not your 
database program or the data it contains. 

     You are not your thoughts or the object of 
your thoughts. You are not your self. Humans use 
thoughts. You are the THINKER. You are a Being 
separate from, and greater than, the sum of your 
experiences.
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Chapter 2

EMOTIONS 

     Emotions are the physical sensations 
produced by our thought summaries and database 
conclusions. Another way to look at emotions is 
that they are what we feel about something or a 
situation. They aren't the something or the 
situation itself, simply what we feel about it. 
Emotions usually appear spontaneously but are 
actually completely controllable. Uncontrolled 
emotions often lead to making unreasonable 
choices. It is usually a conflict between what 
you want to happen and what you believe will 
happen that generates the negative emotions 
which sometimes seem to dominate our life.

Can emotions exist apart from thoughts? Is 
fear a real entity? Does it have an existence of 
its own, like a tree, a dog or a shirt? Are 
anger, loneliness, doubt, pleasure or any other 
emotion any different? No! They are not! These 
are feelings you have only while you are 
thinking about "something". This is very 
important and bears repeating. An emotion is a 
feeling you have about something only while you 
are thinking about it. When you stop thinking 
about it, the feeling goes away.

This implies that if you stop thinking 
about whatever is causing emotional distress 
then you will be better immediately. In fact, 
this is exactly what you should do and what you 
can learn to do. 

But you must first understand the mechanics 
of emotions, especially negative ones, to break 
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the thinking habit which generates them and be 
free from their harmful effects.

All negative feelings are based in fear. 
There are three broad categories of what 
frightens us.

1.) You will lose something you already 
have. 

2.) You will get something you do not want;

3.) You will not get what you think you 
want;

Stress is nothing more that believing you 
don't know what to do next. Almost all the time 
we do know exactly what we should do but we 
often build a soap opera around the decision and 
thrive on the drama.

The idea that a certain amount of fear is 
good is a simple way to justify remaining a 
slave to it. Mankind does have the "fight or 
flight" mechanism, but is the only animal that 
worries as a habit, even though there is nothing 
to fight and no reason to flee.

If society continues to perpetuate the 
belief that fear is very real, we can never be 
free to love one another or even ourselves 
because fear precludes Love. Everyone needs to 
know the truth about fear. Fears are imaginary 
because fear is an emotion, and emotions are the 
results of thoughts. Since we have determined 
that thoughts are not accurate, freedom from 
fear becomes possible by seeing it as it really 
is. Fear is a projection based on potentially 
"bad" results. A frightened person isn't 
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interested in the facts concerning what is 
happening right now.

For an example, take the fear of flying. If 
a person used reasoning, he would come to the 
conclusion that flying is safer than driving a 
car in a major city and the fear would 
disappear. But fear is not reason. It is simply 
a reaction to the scary alternatives the 
database brings up when his thoughts turn to 
flying.

Each time you access your database it 
presents the same set of alternatives so your 
choices are always the same. This is one of the 
reasons overcoming a fear is so difficult. Each 
time you think about a specific topic your 
database limits you to the same choices. You are 
forced to choose from the alternatives offered, 
so your fear is maintained in spite of an 
imagined ability to reason.

Fear is a thinking habit. You must be 
willing to look carefully at the mechanics of 
your fears, not the object of your fears or the 
scary outcome you have projected. Examine the 
mechanical aspect of how you handle the data 
which produces the fear. Trying to handle fears 
from the emotional conclusion cannot change the 
how and why of their formation. Emotions appear 
to be more real than thoughts because fears 
create physical sensations from the chemicals 
the thinking process causes to be released. 
These sensations are indeed more real to us than 
non-fearful thoughts, which we realize are just 
data.  Only when you know your fearful 
projections are not real and have no basis in 
fact will their power disappear.
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Depression is also a thinking habit. In 
depression, the choice is to believe that one’s 
life is really bad and the only thing he can do 
about it is feel continually worse until he is 
incapacitated and needs medication and therapy. 
Focusing on what is less than great in our lives 
is a sure way to become morose and focusing on 
it exclusively will surely lead to depression. 
Enjoyable activity is a good way to prevent 
depression as it keeps us aware that there are 
good things going on in our world as well.

Since all negative emotions are based in 
fear, how do you think bullies, extremists and 
other abusive individuals would react to 
learning they actually are showing fear instead 
of anger or righteous wrath? Most of the power 
we give that type of person disappears when we 
understand that they are actually not tough at 
all, simply frightened. Hate and terror are the 
most extreme expressions of our fears.

Since fear is the most destructive emotion 
we have, we need to fully understand how it 
works. There are two ways to express our fears: 
active and passive. Passive fear is directed 
inward and results in anxiety, guilt, doubt, 
depression and sometimes suicidal thoughts. Some 
types of physical disease processes, such as 
high blood pressure, ulcers and asthma to name 
only a few, are exaggerated by this. Negative 
energy has a horrible effect on the body. The 
anxious people you know are generally not in a 
very good state of health, are they? 

Active fear is directed outward. By blaming 
something or someone else, the self believes it 
can avoid responsibility for incorrect thoughts, 
words and actions. Holding another person 
responsible for their own fear is incorrect, to 
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say the least, but these people can believe they 
are justified. Anger, hatred, bigotry, racism 
and abusive displays are still fear; the fear is 
just directed outward. You cannot hold another 
person responsible for your choices or give up 
the liability for our own actions. Your choices 
are your choices, period. 

What happens in your mind when you are 
afraid or angry? The more you think about the 
object of your fears, the more afraid you 
become. The more afraid you become, the more you 
can think only of the object of your fear. It is 
a vicious cycle. Thoughts get closer and closer 
together until there is absolutely no time or 
space between them for peace or reason. We have 
all heard of people becoming so afraid they are 
incapable of anything. People can literally "die 
of fright" or be "scared to death."

As these thoughts get closer together, you 
feel more anxiety and your body produces more 
adrenaline, serotonin, angiotensin and other 
chemicals that make you think even faster, raise 
your pulse rate and blood pressure and even make 
you breathe faster. This mental-chemical cycle, 
if not stopped by conscious choice, can lead to 
loss of control which we call a panic attack, 
which can be stopped instantly by thinking about 
anything else other than how you feel while 
you’re having one. In extreme cases, if it is 
directed outward, this sometimes results in 
murderous violence. Each person's database holds 
the only key to understanding irrational acts 
caused by fear.

Abused children often become child abusers 
themselves because their databases not only 
stored the pain and terror of their abuse but 
also gained information about power and 

 -28



survival. Later in life, when a situation is 
stressful, the only possible response to a 
perceived threat comes from the database. The 
adult child must react in the way which its 
database tells it has the most power, hence 
gives the best chance for survival. He beats the 
child to insure his own survival. Is this 
insane? Yes, but the database cannot 
differentiate between fact and fiction because 
it believes itself to be accurate.

Looking at the mechanics of this type of 
situation gives us a different picture. Abusive 
people are terrified of losing control over the 
future. Their fear is directed outward at the 
only ones who usually tolerate it, their spouse 
and children. If their databases do not contain 
options with the potential to handle stressful 
events appropriately, they must project the 
cause of their inability and stress to the 
outside, and they strike out in an attempt to 
find relief from their fear. The sad fact is 
that attempting to maintain such strict control 
over a small portion of their lives actually 
causes the loss they fear so greatly.

Sometimes abused people have enough valid 
options in their databases to realize they do 
not have to accept the role of passive victim, 
and they are able to get to a place of safety. 
But many times they just don't have a clue about 
how to handle the situation or their database 
leads them to the conclusion that somehow they 
deserve it.

Perhaps the greatest motivating factor in a 
human being's life is the attempt to escape from 
fear. Not realizing fear is a product of non-
functional thinking, many seek freedom in even 
more dysfunctional ways. Alcoholism and drug 
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abuse, for instance, are attempts to find 
freedom from fear through oblivion. The choice 
to be unconscious instead of aware is prompted 
by the belief that the contents of their 
thoughts are so frightening that oblivion is a 
better state of being. People caught in this 
desperate situation have such a lack of other 
workable choices that they have no faith at all 
in their ability to manage their lives in a 
functional manner.

Since something is always wrong somewhere, 
holding the world responsible for problems 
provides ample opportunities to express fear by 
drinking or taking drugs. However, in no way do 
these addictive behaviors diminish the abuser’s 
fear. On the contrary, repetition of the abuse 
reinforces awareness of the inability to do 
anything else and increases dependence on the 
action itself, so the addiction continues.

We are all addicted to the belief that the 
thoughts in our databases which create and 
maintain our emotions are correct. Nothing will 
truly free you from an emotional trap except the 
understanding that the emotion is not real. All 
emotions are attachments. You are attached to 
something in either a negative or positive 
manner. Pleasure can be as addictive as a drug 
or alcohol, and the craving for it can even lead 
to actions, which are potentially life 
threatening. Most of what we humans believe to 
be love is actually only a positive attachment. 

I love my car, my watch, my job or your 
dress. By thinking about these examples you can 
see that love based in self has no more validity 
than any other emotion. You can also see that 
the probability of meeting our need for real 
love by using the database won't work.

 -30



I am sure you would like to decrease the 
amount of negative emotion in your life, we all 
do. But before you can fix a problem you must be 
able to recognize the problem, and this option 
does not exist in the self, right? 

Try thinking of it this way: If you are 
lying face down in the road it's hard to see 
where the road goes, isn't it? But if you step 
back and gain distance from the road, it becomes 
easier to see where it leads. Similarly, you 
need to distance yourself mentally from a 
situation in order to respond in the best 
possible way. Perspective is necessary for 
control of emotions, and it is almost 
nonexistent in a frightened person.

It is important to remember that none of 
your thoughts or emotions come from anywhere but 
your own mind. You may choose to react to 
another person's actions or words, but the 
choice to react and how to react are totally 
your choice. Choosing not to react is a lesson 
we must all learn. 

Viktor Frankl was a concentration camp 
prisoner during World War II. In his book, 
"Man's Search for Meaning", he writes, "The only 
thing they can't take from you is your choice of 
attitudes in any given circumstance." You choose 
your attitudes. You choose your reactions 
according to the meanings you find in your 
database. Most of the time you are actually your 
own worst enemy, but you can learn not to be.

Learning that the database cannot always be 
a correct interpretation of the world around you 
is the first step toward freedom from depending 
on it for meanings.  We choose to think the 
thoughts that create the negative emotions. It 
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is actually just as easy to choose thoughts that 
are not negative or to choose not to respond at 
all in a given situation and avoid the emotions 
entirely. Freedom from the trap of emotions is 
possible after all.
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Chapter 3

NEEDS AND WANTS

     Many conflicts in life come from confusing 
needs with wants. For this reason, the 
differences between the two must be made crystal 
clear. If you stop and evaluate your desires, 
you can see plainly that most of them are simply 
not necessary for survival. Desire for something 
is an emotional conclusion from the database 
that you have discovered something which will 
make you happier, wealthier, more desirable, 
etc.. Because you don't have it, action is 
undertaken to acquire it.

I wish someone would tell me what has 
happiness in it so I could get one. Is there a 
college that can give me a degree in Happiness? 
Can I put it on my charge card? Because the 
database has no concept of Happiness other than 
accumulating, it can make no distinction between 
the two.

Often needs and wants are used as synonyms, 
but their meanings are actually very different. 
Needs are necessary for growth, development and 
maintenance. Humans all have the same needs: 
food, shelter and emotional nurturing, or Love. 
To define something as a need is to recognize 
its essential nature. Words or thoughts cannot 
satisfy real needs.

Want on the other hand is defined in the 
dictionary as: "To fail to have; to be without; 
to lack." When we want something we just don't 
have it. As an example of the difference, let's 
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consider this; A teenager needs food, but he 
wants a new Corvette.

Because the confusion between wants and 
needs causes so much conflict, we are going to 
take a very close look at the mechanics 
involved. Although we spend a great deal of life 
focused on what we lack and how to get it, we 
are still basically not content. Obviously, we 
don't understand what is important enough to 
make a real effort to obtain.

All of us have worked and slaved for 
something we thought we wanted only to find that 
when we finally got it that it didn't make us a 
bit happier. Oftentimes, the "getting" itself 
just increases our problems. A new house or car 
that is just a little too expensive for our 
budget, for example, brings the added financial 
responsibility and worry about having to pay for 
them.

If you analyze it carefully and 
objectively, it is usually not the object you 
think you desire that is important to you anyway 
but the projected symbolic meaning given to it. 
The teenage boy doesn't want the car because it 
is a car. He wants it because it means status, 
freedom, sex or fun. An object has only the 
meaning we assign to it from our database. We 
project qualities onto it that we believe we do 
not have in our selves. If we get what we think 
we want, we believe our needs will be met and we 
will be content and happy.

Attempting to meet needs with wants 
actually keeps you from meeting your real needs 
by finding a substitute in your database. 
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Some people eat, some shop, some exercise and 
some smoke; the possibilities are endless. Since 
the database is designed to only accumulate 
data, substitutions found there will not be 
correct. You can't eat thoughts or words, and 
they can't protect you from the weather, so the 
real need remains un-met.

This substitution of wants for needs is an 
attempt to get Happiness and Peace from the 
external environment. We all try to convince 
ourselves that approval by others will lead to 
happiness. SORRY! Life does not work that way. 
If you use the database to search for happiness, 
you must project your desire onto objects in the 
outside world because your inside world is in a 
constant state of conflict. Projection makes 
real Happiness impossible.

Happiness comes not from attaining desires 
but in getting rid of desires for things which 
cannot meet real needs. Thoreau knew this when 
he wrote, "We become prisoners of our 
possessions." If you have to work hard all the 
time to pay for something you do not need and 
which cannot meet your basic needs, you are 
truly a prisoner.

Why have you not learned how to meet your 
needs? As a child you depended on others to help 
meet most of your needs such as food and 
shelter. It is fairly logical that since they 
were the source for these things, and they 
didn't teach us otherwise, that the meeting of 
needs depends on outside sources. They 
apparently were also the source for love. This 
lead us to the conclusion that love is also 
something external that we must earn. This is 
the source of the childhood wound most adults 
struggle their entire lives to heal. If we don't 
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understand the real nature of needs we will 
believe we must depend on an external source or 
another human being to meet them. But this can't 
work in a satisfactory way because you are the 
only one who can meet your needs.

First you must learn what needs really are; 
then you can take the correct actions necessary 
to meet them. The database program is great at 
accumulating data, but the ability to meet your 
needs is based in another program.

The needs program is an action-based 
program, not an information program. Granted, 
information is necessary; but it is knowledge of 
how to do the action that is required to meet 
the need. Action is the only possible way to 
meet needs. It does not matter if a person is an 
infant or ninety years old, everyone has needs 
and will make efforts to take care of them.

Most importantly, you must understand that 
you can meet your needs only by your own 
actions. If your needs are not being met, you 
are the only one who can act to meet them. 
Someone may bring you food, but you must eat. 
You may be offered shelter, but you must make 
the choice to come in out of the rain. Your need 
for Love operates in the same way. Because Love 
is actually different from what many people 
think it is, we usually fail in meeting this 
most important need. But if your need for Love 
is met, your entire world will change 
dramatically.

Love is Action. That is why you can't find 
Love in your database and why you can't simply 
go get Love. 
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Love is an action program, not a data 
program. So the only way to realize Love is a 
part of your life is to do something loving. If 
you feel the need for a hug, you should give 
one. You will feel much better if you do. If you 
need approval or appreciation, you must give 
them to someone else. In the giving, you will 
realize you already had them to give. Since you 
already have them, your need is met by your own 
loving action.

Look again at this diagram from Chapter I 
which showed the reflexive-ness of the learning 
cycle. The "Do" must be changed in order to see 
different results.

When you Love, the cycle is visibly changed 
and you learn something entirely different. You 
must share the Love you have in order to become 
aware of the location of the source of the Love 
you are giving. Love actually has a Reality of 
Its own, apart from the database, and we will 
discuss it in detail later. For now, however, 
the awareness of the real nature of Love as 
Action is sufficient.

Action programs require you to do the 
action yourself. You can read, talk or think 
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about a life of Happiness and Love, but that's 
not living it. Life is action, not thought, and 
the most important knowledge you can gain is 
about doing. Until thought becomes action, 
nothing can happen. 
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Chapter 4

VALUES AND SELF-ESTEEM 

Each of us has a great task and wonderful 
opportunity in life to learn to relate to our 
fellow human beings in a truly meaningful way. 
In order to accomplish this, we must first learn 
what is genuinely important, what actually has 
value and what does not. Personal values must be 
formulated that do not change with every 
situation. Many times we have no idea what is 
going to be right tomorrow because we did not 
know what was right today. Knowing what we know 
now about self, it's easy to see how a 
discussion of values usually creates problems 
rather than promotes consensus.

The main reason such an abundance of 
problems plagues our world today is that each 
self has a different idea of what is important. 
This creates individual value systems. Each of 
us insists on believing in our own value system, 
and life becomes a battle instead of an ongoing 
process of learning and sharing. Everyone we 
meet becomes a potential enemy because they are 
different from us. This knowledge that we are 
somehow different also makes us believe that 
everyone else must be wrong. The only possible 
results are feelings of separateness and 
loneliness. We can never learn to trust, to feel 
secure or to feel we belong until we give up the 
notion of the absoluteness of the self and find 
common values.

Historically, tribal cultures have had 
shared values based on what is good for the 
entire tribe, not just one individual. Awareness 
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of these shared values was evident by their 
inclusion in the tribal members' daily lives. 
Spiritual values took precedence over most other 
aspects of life because people understood their 
existence to be only a part of the total Life 
process. Life had gone on long before they began 
taking part in it, and it would continue after 
they ceased participating.

These tribal values focused primarily on 
meeting needs. Because these cultures had a more 
workable understanding of real needs, they 
allowed the concept of "enough" to exist. Enough 
meant sufficient food and shelter for the body 
and the continual awareness that, even though 
they were now physical, their spirits were an 
integral part of an eternal process. They also 
understood their decisions would have lasting 
effects. This awareness created the basis for an 
accepted common value system for each member of 
the tribe.

Our "tribe" has forgotten this as evidenced 
by the significant negative consequences we have 
incurred because we have acted hastily, on the 
level of the individual as well as countries. 
Western cultures have long rejected any real 
relationship between values and daily living 
because of the predominance of political matters 
over values in both the government and church. 
Our values have changed from internal to 
external because of this cultural focus. 
Approval by friends, society, family or church 
has become the only type we know. Personal 
approval is allowable only in light of the 
approval of others. Pride is considered a sin.

Unfortunately, most "advanced" cultures 
have never understood the concept of enough. 
Because a database value system is projected and 
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regulated by our opinion of what others might 
think, there can never be enough. The Indians 
who met Columbus understood they had plenty to 
go around to meet real needs. Had they been able 
to grasp the disastrous nature of the external 
value system which the explorers brought with 
them, we would still be living in Europe because 
our forefathers would have been slaughtered. Our 
individual externally projected system of values 
simply does not work.

Once we understand the mechanics of values 
we can figure out what is really important. Then 
we can see that the same values should be part 
of all of our lives.

What are values as we currently use them? 
It is really a simple concept. What we value is 
what we do, and what we do is what we value. Our 
actions are our values made visible.

Since actions are the expressions of 
values, a close look at what you do will tell 
you what you value. If you do not like what you 
see when you look at yourself, remember that 
your actions must be altered before you can 
claim to have changed your values. When you 
claim to have a certain set of values or 
standards but choose not to live them, you deny 
their importance and only internal conflict can 
result. 

The price for "Do as I say and not as I 
do," is a lack of trust in your self or anyone 
else. Your opinion of your self, your self-
esteem, takes a nosedive. Actions either unite 
groups by demonstrating a common interest or 
point out, sometimes painfully, our separation. 
Again, before you can change something in your 
life, you must understand how it works.
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Looking at your own negative behavior 
requires brutal honesty. Every one of us does 
things that make us shudder when we see someone 
else doing them. 

But we must remember that our database 
gives us the meaning for their behavior. 
Actually it is our own behavior we are 
witnessing, by projection maybe, but we give the 
meaning to their behavior from our database. 
What purpose do our objectionable actions serve? 
What can we avoid by using them? Or what are we 
trying to protect when we act that way?

We may be absolutely correct in evaluating 
some offensive behavior, but the only meaningful 
choice we have when dealing with others is: "Do 
I want to be part of the problem or do I want to 
be part of the solution?" 

If you are unhappy with your self and your 
life, no amount of positive thinking will change 
how you feel about yourself, spouse, family or 
work unless your actions change. You project 
your own unhappiness onto those around you and 
try to hold them responsible for your 
unhappiness. But they can't be responsible, can 
they? They aren't the ones making your choices, 
are they? Since none of us can truly understand 
the actions of another, we can only apply the 
meaning the action would have if we had done it 
ourselves. 

It does not matter whether or not you 
approve or disapprove of a circumstance because 
you cannot change the events which have led to 
the moment. What is important is your response, 
which is always your choice; so you must learn 
to choose correctly.
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Some values are more important than any 
cultural, ethnic, governmental or personal 
issues. These values, which could be referred to 
as an agenda for the human race, do not come 
from individual databases but are founded on 
what has value for all of us. These are values 
for living, the Actions of Life. Once you 
understand their importance, you can use them to 
guide your life in the correct direction.

The foundation of this agenda is WE, not I. 
"United we stand; divided we fall," is not just 
a statement for causes; it is a statement about 
life. Basing actions on values we have in 
common, values we share, allows us to see that 
we are all here together and that we really do 
belong. We all share a common purpose. We are 
more alike than different. This would all be so 
simple if we only knew what the values are.

The ancients finally realized true 
happiness could only be gained by living a 
virtuous life. In studying the lives of those we 
revere and respect, we are actually handed a 
list of virtues which we can use as a guide when 
deciding how is the best way to do something. 

A list of virtues includes the following: 
acceptance, bravery, caution, creativity, 
curiosity, defiance, determination, devotion, 
discretion, flexibility, focus, forgiveness, 
generosity, gentleness, gratitude, honesty, 
humbleness, humor, impartiality, industry, 
innocence, justice, kindness, majesty, 
obedience, openness, patience, peace, prudence, 
reliability, responsibility, sensitivity, 
simplicity, sincerity, sobriety, spontaneity, 
steadfastness, strength, toughness, tranquility, 
trust and trustworthiness. While some of these 
appear to be opposites, such as acceptance and 
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defiance, they are necessary in different 
situations. We need to accept the things that 
are good and, when the need arises, be brave 
enough to be defiant.

What we do with the list, of course, 
determines how happy our lives will be. Life is 
meant to be an expression of common values. True 
Happiness and Contentment can be found only by 
living a principled life. This doesn't mean we 
all must become monks. Humor is a virtue. The 
Koran says, "He deserves Paradise who makes his 
friends laugh."

For an example of the human agenda at work, 
think back to a news report from any area where 
disasters are happening. If it is flooding, on 
the dikes, there are many people out in the mud 
and rain from every race, creed, gender and 
socio-economic group, shoveling sand, holding 
bags, carrying, feeding, supporting, 
encouraging, laughing, crying and consoling each 
other. They are all pulling together in harmony 
to try to save their community. They had the 
opportunity to learn the most important lesson 
there is about their neighbors. We can get along 
with each other by actually being involved in 
efforts that are necessary and will benefit 
everyone.

If it is all so simple, why do we 
continually seek things which have nothing to do 
with the human agenda? How can we presumably 
smart human beings believe anything else has 
value? Projection is the main culprit. In 
reacting to the projections from our database, 
we actually try to dissociate ourselves from the 
responsibility for our own actions. Our values 
then become external, and we become literally 
lost, unable to find the way, because the map is 
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not out there. The map is internal; it is in our 
hearts.

If you want to feel good about being alive, 
values are extremely important. If you accept 
the values from your database, you will never be 
able to find lasting Happiness or Contentment. 
These values are only thoughts, and thinking is 
only sorting data. Real Values are actions. 
Living is doing. Happiness can come only from 
choosing those actions which allow us to be 
happy.

No one else can live your life for you, nor 
can they make you happy, sad, a success or a 
failure. You are the only one who makes your 
choices. How you feel about your self is exactly 
how you feel about life.

It doesn't matter if the world thinks 
you're great because you can play football or 
look beautiful on the big screen, if you do not 
like your self, you will still be miserable and 
unhappy. How many famous movie stars, athletes 
or wealthy people have problems with drugs and 
alcohol or commit suicide? They do not like 
themselves, yet they have no idea how to change. 
The option for change is not in their database, 
or they have been taught the option is not 
workable. They have become frightened by their 
belief in their inability to find workable 
solutions and seek relief from their pain and 
confusion in activities that cannot help them 
learn to be functional.

Usually the price for this incorrect choice 
is more of their dwindling self-esteem. People 
who rely on an external support system to meet 
their needs for food and shelter often do not 
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realize that their self-esteem will diminish as 
time goes by.

This single glitch in our mental mechanics 
is responsible for the childhood wound which 
causes us more anguish as adults than any other. 
Children are born as unconditional love and 
remain so until taught differently. The lesson 
they learn is that Love somehow gets converted 
into acceptance that must be earned. They soon 
expect their parents to somehow meet this need 
as they do their physical needs. Since parents 
give them food and shelter, they must also be 
the source of Love.

Love is not something they can get from 
someone or something else. Children must not 
forget that they meet their own need for Love by 
Loving. To heal the childhood wound the lack of 
this knowledge has caused, we adults must also 
remember how to love.

Relying on an external source as a 
substitute for meeting our needs will only 
enhance dependence on that external source. If 
this externalization becomes a deeply ingrained 
habit, the repeated pain and confusion of 
failure can lead us to believe we are actually 
incapable of making any valid decisions. 
Psychiatric hospitals and nursing homes have 
many residents who simply and totally gave up 
making decisions. If the options for valid 
decision-making do not exist or have been 
discarded as unworkable, the database is 
helpless. You can only do what your database 
knows.

Most children will give their all in an 
attempt to belong by doing whatever is asked of 
them. In light of this, many school athletic 
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programs are examples of a wonderful concept 
gone wrong. The athletes give everything they 
have, physically, emotionally, intellectually, 
to the team. Their efforts are incredible and 
should produce healthy self-esteem. The coaches 
can be fine, functional role models. Thankfully 
the importance of winning is usually less 
important than the athlete's survival, but in 
many communities the focus on winning is most 
important. If a child lives in such an 
environment and fails to win, he or she is 
likely to feel "I didn't win, so I don't count." 
Few things can be more damaging to a child than 
a feeling of being rejected by his community. 

We must be careful to acknowledge their 
effort or our words and actions may deny their 
effort. If that is the message they receive, 
fear becomes their only option because they see 
themselves as having failed to live up to our 
expectations. This failure can be manifested as 
active fear in anger, resentment and destructive 
behavior, or in passive fear as depression, 
withdrawal or even suicide. No sporting event is 
worth the life of even one child.

All the effort put into recognition 
programs as incentives is wasted unless the 
recipient truly believes he has earned it. If 
the community, family or other structure denies 
the importance of the effort and instead focuses 
on the results, the self-esteem which could have 
been there is usually destroyed. Bogus awards 
only lower self-esteem. No one is a harsher 
judge of our actions than our self, so we not 
only need to choose actions that are valid but 
also encourage and recognize valid effort in 
others.

 -47



Self-esteem is a by-product of performing 
valid actions which have the potential to meet 
needs. Actions which provide food, shelter or 
nurturing are the ones we need to foster and 
encourage if we are to build self-esteem. If we 
have the ability to meet our own needs and use 
our knowledge to help others meet theirs, then 
our self-esteem will be high.

A friend of mine related a story about an 
incident that happened when her very large son 
was a high school senior on the varsity football 
team. Two freshman boys, both quite small, were 
the object of teasing by a few of the other 
children. My friend's son often made a point of 
finding the boys before class and asking them to 
walk with him. No one picked on the younger boys 
while they were with him, but it was the older 
boy who got the most out of the relationship. 
Through his actions, he saw himself as valid, 
and his self-esteem was bolstered.

Self-esteem is content, not form. The 
content of your life is much more important than 
the form. What happens inside your heart and 
mind is far more important than the clothes you 
wear or the kind of car you drive. As the 
content of your life becomes more valid, the 
outward form becomes less and less important.

How many times have you heard, "It's not 
whether you win or lose, but how you play the 
game?" It may be well-worn, but it is true. When 
you do not do your best, you are afraid of the 
future because you expect to get only what you 
earn or what you believe you really deserve. The 
effort is what is important to us as 
individuals, not the results. Others may judge 
by the results, but you judge yourself by the 
effort. If you want to feel good about yourself 
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you must realize that how you play the game is 
more important than who wins.

When you make a good effort you don't need 
to fear the future because you know you have 
done your best in the present. You don't need to 
worry about tomorrow or next week, so you are 
free to enjoy yourself today. When you do 
something to the best of your ability, 
regardless of the result, you can feel good 
about yourself. The way you feel about your self 
is exactly the way you feel about life. If you 
feel good about yourself, life is also good. "As 
ye sow, so shall ye reap" is part of the human 
agenda.
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Chapter 5

LOVE 

     Leon Bloy said, "There is only one sadness, 
the sadness of not being a Saint." Antoine de 
Saint-Exupery cried, "What is essential is 
invisible." Paul, in his letter to the Romans 
wrote, "Be not conformed to this world, but be 
transformed by the renewing of your mind, that 
you may prove what is that good and acceptable 
and perfect will of God." The Upanishads say 
that if you take one step toward God, He will 
take ten steps toward you. St. John of the Cross 
declared the ground of Love lies not in our Love 
for God, but in His having Loved us from the 
beginning. Dante said the same Love that moves 
our heart moves the sun and stars.

Although the Messengers have been many, 
their message is the same. Love is not just 
something wonderful that happens to us if we are 
lucky. Learning to Love unconditionally is the 
true goal of every human because Love is the 
very expression of Life Itself. It is what we 
are.

Accepting the validity of that statement is 
easy enough, but understanding and being able to 
experience that kind of Love is not. We each 
expend a great amount of effort "looking for 
love in all the wrong places," when the real 
problem is that our understanding is not 
sufficient. Until now, we have been studying the 
mechanisms which create the image of what we 
think we are, why we believe we are that image, 
and the conflict created by belief in that 
image. Freeing ourselves from the false is a 
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necessary step in being able to experience and 
embrace the true.

Belief in and dependence on the self keeps 
us from being able to experience the Love we 
are. The Thinker is Love, the self is thoughts. 
To accept the self as an accurate interpretation 
keeps us from being able to access the Thinker. 
Realizing that our database is not smart enough 
to answer the truly important questions is 
necessary before we can begin to search for 
answers outside the self. Invalidation of the 
self, or accepting in our hearts that we are not 
what we think we are and that Life is more than 
we think it is, is required. This aspect of the 
journey home is more threatening than any other.

On the other hand, invalidation provides 
the option to use certain information as 
instructions for action without the limiting 
trap of attached emotional meanings and values. 
We can keep the treasures we want to keep and 
dump the junk we have accumulated. Loving 
action, instead of the database, then becomes 
our teacher. Letting go of the self is 
frightening because we do not know who we are. 
Until we experience the truth of our identity, 
we want to hang on tightly to what we think we 
know.

To make this leap of faith requires us to 
deal with the concept of God because God would 
be the Source of the Thinker. Does God exist in 
the same dualistic, conflicting, alternating and 
confusing image as the self, or is God 
different? If God is different, then we, who 
were created "in the Likeness and Image," must 
also be different. 
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     We are unwilling, to the point of denial, 
to accept our Divinity simply because we are 
unable to express it. We go to great lengths to 
deny our Divinity and to offer hopefully 
plausible explanations for our unwillingness to 
accept responsibility for changing. We want to 
believe we do not have the authority. We want to 
believe the choices we make are forced upon us 
so we can say we had to do it. How many times 
have we said to our children, "Just because your 
friend jumps off a cliff do you think you 
should?" The opposite side of the coin of 
responsibility is authority. You are the 
ultimate authority in your life, more so than 
you ever believed possible.

Quantum physicists have determined that 
there is an underlying force from which 
everything arises and to which everything 
returns. There is a balance and order to the 
system that extends from the smallest particle 
or string to the universe or even the 
multidimensional multiverse. Love is that Force. 
Science has found God, but a database will never 
be able to describe or understand it. Love is 
the Force that creates everything and holds it 
together in harmony. All that is came from Love. 
Love suffuses everything that is. Nothing exists 
outside of Love. We are sustained by that same 
Love. It is the same for all of us and does not 
change. It is the same now as it was in the 
beginning, Absolute.

This absolutivity is scary in light of the 
uncertainty of the self. Yet most of us have 
already experienced the Reality of our true 
identity without realizing it. Maybe it was a 
sunset or a flower; maybe it was looking into a 
lover's or a baby's eyes. But suddenly you 
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became so enraptured that you ceased to be aware 
of your own, separate existence. 

     So, when you see the question, "What is 
Love?" posed in a following paragraph, you may 
as well face your fear and look at the questions 
within the question. "Who are we?" "Who is God?" 
"How can we get from here to there?" These are 
the questions you really want to ask, and the 
answers are all found in the same place.

Can you remember the first time you were in 
love? The world was perfect, wasn't it? Never 
before had the world been better. You felt so 
good. But why did you feel good? What were you 
thinking? NOTHING! You were not thinking. You 
were acutely aware of everything around you, but 
you weren't wasting your time sorting 
alternatives. The self was in a state of 
suspension, and you were truly at Peace, at 
least until you started thinking again.

But what is Love? It must be unbelievably 
important or we would not be incessantly seeking 
it. It must be right and simple or it would not 
be available to everyone. Where can we find the 
true meaning of Love? Some of the 
characteristics of Love can be helpful in 
herding our selves in the general direction.

Love is the only thing we can share. Only 
Love can transcend the personal and cultural 
boundaries arbitrarily established by the 
database. Only Love can undo the illusion of 
separation produced by the database. Love 
doesn't erase differences; it simply makes them 
unimportant. The Reality of Love is the same for 
each of us. 
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     Love is accepting things as they are. To do 
anything else is to judge, which can be done 
only when you think there are alternatives and 
can end only in inner conflict. You cannot 
change the events which led to this moment; but 
you can choose your response, which can always 
be Love. It is what happens inside us that is 
really important, not what happens to us.

Love is Peace. Making a choice not to think 
in conflict allows the space between thoughts to 
grow, and within that space rests Peace. You 
already have it; you've just forgotten where you 
buried it. Love allows your inborn Peace to rise 
to the level of consciousness and become usable 
in daily life.

Love is living in the present. Currently, 
the only meaning something has comes from your 
personal database. Since the self is totally 
based on past events, the real meaning of now, 
the ability to experience the world as it really 
is, does not even exist. Now would require 
giving up the past, wouldn't it? Letting go of 
the past requires you to step outside of your 
self. The only Reality outside of self is Love.

Love is Forgiveness. Learning to live in 
the present allows true Forgiveness because you 
can give up trying to explain the present and 
accurately predict the future by looking into 
the past. This step is vital if you are finally 
to be able to live in Peace with your self as 
well as with others. Forgiveness is the 
expression of our understanding that we alone 
are responsible for our choices. 

Forgiveness allows us to let go of feelings 
we have about others that keep us from being the 
Love we are. It doesn't mean what the other 
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person did was OK or even acceptable. 
Forgiveness means "I will no longer hold on to 
MY feelings about what happened. I will no 
longer carry that burden of negativity." 

When you hold onto an unpleasant memory, 
you are the one who suffers. It may sound 
obvious, but today is not yesterday, and 
tomorrow can't be yesterday either. 
Unfortunately the self is not able to recognize 
the difference. Forgiveness is the awareness and 
acceptance that others have the same Divine 
birthright as we and that they are on their own 
path home, even if it be very different than 
ours. 

Love is the only Reality. All Life can 
exist only as it was created. We were created by 
Love, as Love, to be Love. Only the absolute 
awareness of equality of purpose with every 
expression of Life will keep us in the eternal 
present. Anything less will leave us feeling 
incomplete. Therefore, we must learn to live as 
Love.

This will to realize a Life based on Love 
is called "spirituality." It is not a process 
dependent upon intellectual growth, because the 
intellect is a product of the self, and is 
merely the accumulation of more and more data. 
It is an individual effort to transcend the 
relativity of your thoughts and emotions in 
order to become aware of the infinite Power of 
Love. To achieve Real Knowledge, you must accept 
the invalidation of your thoughts, feelings and 
cultural values, and open yourself to the same 
Force which created and maintains the Universe. 

The degree to which you hold onto your self 
determines how easily you will accept the 
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reunion which is offered freely. Through the 
ages, the Masters have told us we must sacrifice 
all to gain all. Giving up dependence on the 
database and accepting the infallible guidance 
of the Spirit is what they were speaking of. It 
is impossible to serve two masters at the same 
time. Either your Spiritual essence, Love, is 
running your life or you are reacting according 
to whatever your database gives you as an 
accurate description.

Love is Action. Love is the extension 
outward to, for, or with one another. Much like 
rays of sunlight, it is extension without 
contraction. Light has its origins in the sun 
but travels only outward. The sun's function is 
to give light; it does not need its light to be 
returned. It is our function to Love and our joy 
when that Love is reflected back to us by our 
choice of actions or when it is returned by one 
to whom it was given.

Often, the actions of children seeking 
affection are misunderstood. We think they want 
us to give them Love, but they are only asking 
for an opportunity to share the Love they 
already have.

As you move toward action and away from 
thought, your life becomes richer. If you want 
to become quickly aware of the power of Love, 
get involved with a project designed to nurture 
children. Mentoring programs exist through many 
school systems, and other options include 
volunteering in an elementary school classroom 
or day care center. The only requirement is that 
you be willing to give undivided effort to help, 
remembering the children's need to learn to meet 
their own needs. As a role model you nurture the 
children, and in the process you are nurtured. 
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You will have the opportunity to realize that 
what you think does not matter. What you “DO” 
means everything to the children. So it is also 
in your own life.

To begin the process of awakening to the 
Love you are requires the acceptance of a few 
facts:

1) Life has existed much longer than your 
opinions about what it means.

2) Life does not depend on your opinions to 
function.

3) Life has Its own Law.

4) YOU are an expression of Life.

5) To live in Peace and Harmony, live 
according to the Law of Life.

6) Learning always takes place in the 
present.

7) You can learn if you can come to the 
present.

8) The Source of Enlightenment is the 
Source of Life.

9) Since you are Life, the Source is 
already within you.

    10) Love is the Law of Life.
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Logically, if a goal is attainable, the way 
to reach it must also be attainable. But usually 
the means to reach a goal are separate and 
different from the end result. 

     However, with Love, the effort and the 
result, the means and the end, are the same. 
Love is the means, and Love is the end. Nothing 
else works the same way. The more Love you give, 
the better your life becomes. What you choose to 
DO is what you choose to believe.

You cannot get Love; you can only share the 
Love you have with someone else. When Jesus 
said, "It's more blessed to give than to 
receive," He was talking about Love. When you 
Love, you realize you already, and will always, 
have Love to give. In giving, you receive the 
awareness that the Source of Love is actually in 
each of us. 
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Chapter 6

RELATIONSHIPS 

Since most of our lives are spent in the 
presence of others, we need to look at 
relationships. We are related, in a sense, to 
everything in our world. At this time, we relate 
to the world around us by projecting our 
database onto it and reacting to that 
projection. In the database we see ourselves as 
products of these relationships. When we Love, 
we realize giving and sharing are the only true 
basis for a relationship, for Love is what we 
are.

Someone once said that when you truly love 
someone, you do not want anything from him or 
her. What do you really want from your best 
friend? Nothing! All you want is to be close to 
her and share time with her. This important 
point needs to be made clear. When we are 
sharing, we are content. The inner realization 
that the sharing itself is all that is needed 
brings contentment to a relationship. True 
sharing is Love.

But if two people are to really share 
something, it must have the same meaning for 
both. When you bring your database into a 
relationship, conflict surfaces because your 
database does not contain the same meanings as 
your friend's. The meanings for each of you are 
different. This can cause disappointment in the 
relationship because you can sense if your 
friend does not really understand what you are 
saying. Sometimes you want someone else to be 
responsible for the results of your thoughts and 
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reactions, or maybe you believe the other person 
is not meeting your needs. 

When you use your database, you get to 
project your failure to meet your needs onto 
your partner, thereby shifting the guilt to 
them. Obviously, this requires thinking a little 
like a schizophrenic; but thanks to projection 
you can even believe in your innocence while you 
do so. Happiness and Contentment cannot be taken 
from someone else, nor can someone else give 
them to you. 

What draws people together is an unspoken 
awareness, a gut feeling if you will, that they 
have something very important in common. Often 
they do not even understand where the feeling 
comes from because their individual databases 
indicate they have nothing in common. This is a 
good example of Love at work.

Love has no fences and no walls for 
protection. But, after some time in a 
relationship, we often build them to project our 
internal unhappiness onto our friend. Then we 
react to our friend's imagined inability to make 
our unhappiness go away. If I believe my friend 
has lied, for example, I will react to my 
projected belief, forgetting the original 
awareness we shared, and I will wonder why my 
friend has changed. Actually, we project the 
blame onto our friend because we are afraid. 
Although we know relationships are supposed to 
be nurturing, loving encounters, we lack 
understanding of how they work.

If you believe your life is like a piece of 
wood, drifting in a river of events, then you 
will be dragged wherever the current takes you 
and you will be helpless to change it. 
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     For some, the concept of personal 
responsibility and being in control of their own 
lives is terrifying - if it exists as an option 
in the database at all. Their only option is to 
have someone else make the decisions. But we 
cannot avoid responsibility, can we? Each of us 
is responsible for our life even when we choose 
to let someone else make the decisions for us. 
We must still live our own life; no one can do 
that for us.

Yet there are others, let's call them 
controllers, who are always ready and willing to 
give directions in hopes that they can control 
their own futures. These people usually appear 
to be strong-willed, take-charge, leader types. 
But in reality, they are frightened and insecure 
and cannot allow anyone else to make decisions 
because they are afraid of losing control. In 
the active expression of this fear, some 
controllers can become abusive.

These controllers tend to get involved in 
relationships with the would-be-controlled. Both 
are afraid of the future, and both are trying to 
avoid responsibility by believing someone else 
is making the decisions. It's not difficult to 
understand why so many of these relationships 
fail.

Nothing in the world can be gained by 
remaining in an abusive relationship, and some 
relationships should be terminated immediately 
in the best interest of both parties, especially 
if there are children involved and violent 
behavior is beginning. Many people in 
relationships with abusive individuals are co-
dependents or enablers who have chosen the role 
of passive victim in order to avoid something 
even more threatening, being alone.
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Fear of being alone and the inability to 
take responsibility is overwhelming to them. 
This fear comes from believing wholeheartedly in 
the illusion of separation caused by the 
database, which makes it appear as though 
everyone else in the world is a potential enemy. 
Victims are simply not able to trust themselves 
to make correct decisions, because it seems that 
all their decisions thus far have served only to 
bring them to this point of conflict.

Many of the deepest conflicts in 
relationships are produced by the wish to go 
back in time and do something differently so the 
results will be better. Self-esteem suffers 
because you cannot forgive your self for the 
mistake. Also, you project your guilt onto your 
partner by believing he or she still condemns 
you for the mistake. Who do you really want to 
feel better about the mistake? Yourself! 

Because time actually passes, it is 
mandatory to learn to release mistakes into the 
past. You must realize that this minute, now, is 
different than any before, and what you choose 
to do now is what is most important. Loving is 
always an option, but it may have to be done 
from a distance.

Always remember this: You cannot lose Love! 
You will always have Love to give. If you think 
you must get something in return, it is not 
really love you are giving. Love can only be 
shared, and to be shared it must be given.

Most relationships have the potential to be 
peaceful. When you practice Loving instead of 
trying to get what your database says is 
important, the amount of conflict in 
relationships is decreased because your level of 
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inner conflict is reduced. As you learn to live 
without the conflict of self, you learn that if 
there is a conflict it must be in someone else. 
It is their conflict, not yours. Realizing this 
allows you to avoid becoming part of their 
problem.

To understand the actions and words of a 
person in conflict requires internalizing their 
problem to attempt to find a meaning in your own 
database. This usually creates internal conflict 
because the problem literally becomes yours. 
When you focus on problems, you must believe the 
other party is either the cause of the problem 
or has the solution to it. However, if you do 
not become emotionally involved, you can 
maintain your perspective and safeguard your 
peace. When you are not part of their problem, 
you can be part of their solution.

Sometimes people endure emotional pain 
because they believe a particular someone else 
is absolutely necessary for their happiness or 
security. Many relationships are based on 
filling a lack in one or the other people 
involved. Our new loves have everything we do 
not. Maybe they are outgoing, while we are shy. 
Maybe they are popular, and we are not. Maybe 
they are rich, or very smart, or on the football 
team. They seem to have what we think we need to 
be happy. 

When we believe the other person is 
responsible for our happiness, we have missed 
entirely the underlying reason for 
relationships. All real relationships exist for 
one reason: emotional nurturing. 

Love means accepting others as they are. 
You must have a firm understanding of who and 
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what you are before you can have a real 
relationship with anyone else. Your values and 
actions are your own. To try to be what you 
think the other person wants you to be, or to 
ask them to be what you think you want them to 
be, dooms the relationship. Your life is your 
life. If you love someone, you also want them to 
grow in their own interests. The joy in a truly 
loving relationship comes from sharing Love 
while working toward a mutual goal.

When a couple falls in love they live in 
the moment. The studies all agree the passion 
felt with a new love lasts about two years.  The 
relationship being established between them 
during this time is separate from the love they 
are sharing and actually has a life of its own. 
A relationship must be built between the two 
that allows them to “relate” to each other when 
they aren’t overcome by bliss. This new 
relationship takes care of life’s mundane 
matters like food and shelter. It also needs to 
protect and nurture the love they are sharing 
and allow the “moment” in which love exists to 
remain alive and grow. 

An understanding must be reached about the 
processes involved in being a couple or the 
couple will eventually become singles. Two 
people form a relationship for the purpose of 
accomplishing a goal. Unless the couple 
understands the relationship has a goal of its 
own, they might only be focusing on their 
personal goals. Many couples actually accomplish 
their goals early in the relationship, possibly 
even before marriage. 

These goals often are short-termed: lust, 
getting away from parents or maybe even 
something like immediate financial security. 
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They may be longer-termed, such as buying a home 
or building a career. Maybe one has a primary 
goal of raising children and the other is 
relegated to being help. 

But all of a sudden, when the goals are 
reached, the glue holding the relationship 
together disintegrates, and each of the parties 
goes off on a separate path. The prospects for 
success in the long haul for such a relationship 
are dismal, aren't they? When one of the 
partners severs his or her commitment to the 
goal shared with the other partner or their 
children, the relationship starts to die.

Also, without an overall goal to work 
towards, the concept of commitment becomes 
meaningless. Exactly to what is the person being 
asked to commit? The process of commitment can 
be best understood by seeing it as actions done 
by either party that support the goal. Lack of 
commitment would then be expressed by actions 
that deny the goal. For example, loving and 
nurturing actions support the goal, and lying or 
manipulating the other clearly are actions that 
deny the goal. 

As stated in the preceding chapter, 
"Learning to Love unconditionally is the true 
goal of every human because Love is the very 
expression of Life Itself. It is what we are." 
So what can be the goal for a monogamous 
relationship such as marriage? What goal will 
continue to support and nurture two people as 
they grow, develop, earn a living and raise 
children? The best concept of a goal that will 
foster a long term monogamous relationship would 
be "to create and maintain a safe and nurturing 
environment in which both parties can learn to 
love unconditionally."
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Accepting responsibility for what you bring 
to the relationship is vitally important because 
you can then understand your partner is not 
responsible for your choices; you are. You 
decide how to act or react. Accepting 
responsibility also means you have the authority 
to make decisions. When you both accept 
responsibility for your own actions, the 
relationship takes on a life of its own. The 
positive energy created by learning to grow in 
Love, responsibility and authority empowers the 
relationship. Mutual respect and admiration grow 
and are automatically shared with our beloved.
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A workable marriage is a legal and 
emotional commitment between two people which 
declares the mutual intent of devotion to 
helping each other meet their needs. A couple's 
needs include the needs of each individual, plus 
the needs of any children they may have. Only 
with an understanding of needs, and actions 
which can meet them, does a marriage stand a 
chance of being the expression of Love and 
Affection we hope it will be. 

One of the best indicators of the health of 
a relationship is the ability of the partners to 
be truly intimate. Intimacy is not related to 
being naked unless you are baring your innermost 
self. Sex, apart from the obvious power of 
procreativity, is at its best an amazing team 
effort to maximize each others physical sensory 
potential, and at its worst, a disastrous and 
divisive battleground. The same virtues apply 
here as well.

True intimacy results in feeling open to 
share with our partner, not only fears and 
doubts but hopes and dreams as well. The more 
secure we feel the more open we become and the 
more we communicate. If, on the other hand, we 
feel the relationship is not safe for us, we 
begin to withdraw from it and communicate less 
and less, especially about how we are feeling 
about the relationship and our part in it. 

Many relationships are destroyed by fear of 
separation and loneliness, but this can be 
overcome by basing our actions on principles 
that are good for all of us. We then can see 
that our values are alike. We can recognize our 
alikenesses and similarities, not just focus on 
our differences. Real relating can then take 
place.
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Most of the people we meet can teach us 
something about relationships. We can learn we 
are all more alike than different. We can learn 
not to react to their fears. We can learn to 
accept them as they are, and thereby free 
ourselves from the impossible responsibility for 
changing them. 

All relationships begin by recognizing a 
bond which exists between people. Love is that 
bond. When we love, we share the most important 
message there is between two people. Love exists 
to be shared, and can only be experienced when 
it is shared.

What would marriage vows look like if the 
principles in this chapter are applied? The 
following example hopefully includes most of the 
important aspects of forming a lifelong bond for 
a loving couple.

VOWS

Beloved, my goal in this life is to learn to 
love unconditionally. I choose you as my partner 
in this amazing journey of sharing and 
discovery. 

I understand the purpose of this union is to 
provide a safe and nurturing environment in 
which we may both learn to love.

I understand a loving relationship is what the 
ancients referred to when they said, “The two 
shall become one, “ and that it actually has a 
life of its own. It will be built from our 
hopes, dreams and desires and will become what 
we empower it with our beliefs.
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I understand commitment means my actions will be 
in accord with our goals and I understand any 
other actions will hurt all three of us.

Therefore, I vow to do my best to nurture this 
union.

I vow to accept responsibility for my own 
emotions and actions.

I vow to be honest with myself and with you.

I vow to be patient with myself and with you.

I vow to share the responsibility and work this 
union generates.

I vow to unselfishly share the fruits of this 
union.

These things I vow so we may both learn to love 
unconditionally for unconditional love is our 
true nature. It is what we have been since the 
beginning of time and what we will be for all 
eternity. I love you.
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Chapter 7

PARENTING 

    If we want to witness one of the best 
examples of a Love relationship, take a look at 
a loving mother with her infant. Although their 
communication is obviously non-verbal, it is 
most accurate. How many times does a mother 
intuitively realize her baby needs something 
even though they're separated by walls and 
doors? How many times does she wake up from a 
sound sleep to tend a baby who hasn't even made 
a sound? This relationship usually lasts until 
the baby begins to learn to communicate with 
words. Then, we adults quit listening to his 
non-verbal communication and insist he 
communicate with words.

After becoming accustomed to the accurate 
and instantaneous unspoken bond, it must be 
confusing and frightening for a child to be 
required to learn to communicate in the 
inaccurate and ambiguous world of words. When 
they were at this stage, I thought my own 
children were willful, to say the least. We had 
been taught to expect it, and it was called the 
"terrible twos." Now I believe they were simply 
frightened and frustrated because they could not 
communicate.

Recently, a famous singer commented on the 
lyrics of lullabies. In particular, she took 
issue with "Rock-a-bye Baby, in the tree top; 
When the wind blows, the cradle will rock; When 
the bough breaks, the cradle will fall; And down 
will come baby, cradle and all." She said she 
felt that the violent language of the lyrics are 
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potentially damaging to infants. In fact, words 
mean absolutely nothing to an infant. When I was 
a child we played “Ring a ring a rosy, pocket 
full of posies, ashes, ashes, we all fall down.” 
We didn’t know the rhyme was from the Middle 
Ages and was about the Black Death. We never 
interpreted it negatively at all. We laughed and 
played while we recited it. 

It is the action associated with the words 
the child perceives and not the words by 
themselves. Cuddling, singing or reading to a 
child are actions which clearly demonstrate 
Love. This concept is important not only in our 
relationships with children, but in all our 
relationships. Approximately 80 percent of all 
human communication is non-verbal.

In discussing this with mothers, I find 
they understand when I talk about the real 
communication that takes place apart from the 
words they share with their infants. My mother, 
even in here eighties, said she always knew when 
one of her "chicks" was having a significant 
problem. She may not have known which one was in 
trouble, but the communication link still 
alerted her. By far, the female of our species 
appears to be more aware when it comes to 
accurate communication.

Little girls around the age of two or three 
are amazing. They already understand the world 
and, if they can find willing participants, will 
organize everything according to the protocol 
they have learned. Generally their understanding 
of what is fair is firmly in place. Society may 
label their behavior as "feminine," but it comes 
from nurturing and is exactly what the world 
needs most of all. But for most of her life, 
many women will be in conflict because of the 
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disparity between what they see and what they 
know should be. Except, of course, when they are 
busy nurturing.

On the other hand, little boys watch their 
fathers work hard for things such as boats, 
houses and more money. 

     Their role model teaches them to attempt to 
meet their needs with material things by being 
the best accumulator possible. Mom obviously 
supports Dad in his ceaseless efforts to 
accumulate more, so the material world becomes 
the accepted value. "How about spending some 
time with me, Dad," gets replaced with sports, 
girls, cars and eventually boats, houses and, of 
course, accumulating more money.

Many men cannot even begin to grasp the 
concept of nurturing. Until they understand the 
difference between needs and wants, and become 
involved in relationships dedicated to 
fulfilling needs instead of chasing 
materialistic goals, men can make no real 
progress toward becoming nurturing individuals. 
Men must re-learn the nurturing skills they 
forgot because society taught them they did not 
count. These skills exist in most men's 
databases, but they are buried so far in the 
past that they are not even considered a viable 
option.

Have you ever noticed that very young 
children function only in the present? How many 
times have you said "no" to your child's request 
for something only to have the same child ask 
for exactly the same thing moments later? You 
say, "Didn't I just tell you no?" And your child 
says, "Yes, but that was then and now is now."
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Children are busy learning by experiencing 
the world around them. They don't yet have the 
word storage capacity to let the past interfere. 
Learning always takes place in the present. Our 
children depend on us to teach them the skills 
and information necessary to appropriately and 
successfully run their own lives.

Our ability, or inability, to teach them 
valid mechanics leads to the development of one 
of two distinct kinds of trust. Database trust 
teaches that the world must be just right before 
we are right. The world must be predictable. It 
does not even need to be correct, just 
predictable and the database will accept it. We 
feel safe only as long as nothing changes. 
Change is threatening because the database sees 
the self as potentially being controlled and 
threatened by external events.

The other kind of trust comes from having 
enough self-esteem to see the world as a 
function of our will. No matter what happens, we 
will be able to take care of ourselves. This 
kind of trust is built by having experiences of 
trial and error with an emphasis on effort 
rather than results. Mistakes are not seen as 
life-threatening or proof of inadequacy. Instead 
they are rightly seen as errors which require 
repair or changing the approach. What children 
learn is a function of what parents allow them 
to do.

Our responsibility as parents is to teach 
our children the skills they need to be able to 
meet their own needs. Many parents don’t know 
how to do this so they substitute giving 
children what they believe the children want 
such as toys or other material stuff. In doing 
this, these parents feel unable to help their 
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children and separation between them grows. The 
children learn to focus on material stuff as the 
way to meet needs, but want more and more stuff. 
This only keeps them distracted. The empty hole 
inside can’t be filled with things. Meeting 
their needs is the only way to fill it. 

If our own lives are in conflict, we cannot 
expect our children to be at peace. How can we 
expect them to accept our guidance if we don't 
know the answers ourselves? How can we teach 
them to meet their needs when we cannot meet our 
own? In the conflict of our databases, we 
displace onto our children our inability to help 
and they become part of the problem.

Although parents have much to teach their 
children, the messages are often mixed and 
confusing. For example, we tell them not to 
smoke or drink while we sit on the couch smoking 
a cigarette and drinking a beer. We tell them 
education is important; but they never see us 
read a book, and we rarely help them with their 
homework. How can we expect them to want to go 
to work some day when all they hear us do is 
complain about our jobs? Our actions teach them 
what our values are. Sometime around puberty, 
they quit listening to our words because they 
know we do not have the answers they need.

Children behave, or misbehave, for exactly 
the same reason adults do. Their database has 
taught them what to do to get the response they 
desire. Many times the database is confused, as 
when a child misbehaves in order to get 
attention. Attention is often equated with 
affection. It is obviously a poor substitute, 
but even negative attention is better to a child 
than no attention at all.
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Because the database has no functional 
understanding of how to meet needs, the lengths 
it goes to in the attempt are often laughable 
and sometimes even life-threatening. Anger, 
revenge and power struggles are expressions of 
fear. Generally, children only fear lack of 
Love, so their misbehaving is a request for the 
Love they need. They often don't have many 
database options from which to choose and will 
usually do anything we ask just to please us. 
But if they feel they have done everything they 
can and have tried their very best and the 
parent still doesn't respond, they project fault 
onto the parent. Then active fear is often their 
method of dealing with the parent's 
unwillingness to respond.

Children behave appropriately if they know 
how. So do adults, for that matter. It is when 
we exhaust all options for action, when we 
decide that nothing in our database works that 
we turn to active fear to deal with the lack of 
appropriate options. If we cannot do something, 
no matter how hard we try, the reason for our 
failure must obviously lie outside our self. 
"I'm not responsible; they are."

When a child is busily engaged in an 
episode of active fear -- angry, pitching a fit, 
yelling, whatever -- how do adults usually 
handle the event? We instantly realize we have 
no idea what the child means, and since we don't 
know what to do we respond with our own active 
fear and trust threats and louder volume to 
carry the day. Both parent and child lose, and 
our response denies a solution to the problem 
while teaching that anger is an acceptable way 
to express fear.
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Regardless of the form the plea takes, the 
vast majority of a young child's requests are 
appeals for an opportunity to share affection. 
Many times adults feel they are just too busy 
and do not have enough time to accommodate these 
wishes. Occasionally this is true, but usually 
parents simply fail to have a workable solution 
to offer. We need to work at being more creative 
and try to work out deals with our children. 

For example, if they help with the 
housework we will have more time to spend with 
them. The entire family benefits from this 
agreement because the children learn to help and 
be more self-sufficient, and the work gets done 
more quickly. The family that plays together 
stays together.

Now that we understand the difference 
between needs and wants we can begin to apply 
the knowledge to our own life, and as it becomes 
part of our life, we can share it with our 
children. That is what parenting is all about: 
the realistic understanding of needs (food, 
shelter and Love) and the actions which can 
satisfy them. This is what we are to teach our 
children. We are their role models.

Children are actually much more aware than 
we give them credit for being. They are 
absolutely correct in refusing much of the 
information given them by adults. If the 
information offered by adults was valid, then 
adults would be more functional than they 
obviously are. If the adults actually knew how 
to live happy and successful lives they would be 
happy and successful, wouldn't they? After 
children learn that most adults are not sources 
of valid information, they turn to their peers. 
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This is not because their peers have the answers 
either, because they do not. But at least they 
understand the questions.

What children are not aware of, however, is 
the effect their actions have on younger 
children, just as adults do not understand the 
potential effects of their choice of actions. 

We are all teachers as well as students. 
Values are shown by actions. None of us can 
predict the effect our choices have on others, 
so we must learn to be aware of the fact that we 
are all always role models. What you DO teaches 
whomever you DO it to or in view of, and 
reflexively reinforces the cycle within 
yourself. James Baldwin said, "Children have 
never been good about listening to their elders, 
but they have never failed to imitate them."

Only when we learn to live in Peace can we 
teach your children to live in Peace. Our 
children know what is truly important to us 
because our actions speak much louder than our 
words. Our response to their actions is 
important, and that response should always be 
Love. Only if our words and actions are 
consistent can our children have a non-conflict 
producing example from which to learn. What we 
value is what they will value.

One of my friends lost a son in an 
automobile accident. If somehow my friend could 
be reunited with his son for a few minutes, what 
do you think he would want to share with him? 
Would he want to talk about unfinished chores, 
broken curfews or bad grades? I don't think so. 
What would any one of us want to share with a 
loved one we have lost? LOVE. This is the 
eternal message. 
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If Love would be the only thing we would share 
then, it is the only important thing we can 
share now.
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Chapter 8

WORK 

     Each of us must work. Work is how we show 
ourselves and the world that we can take care of 
ourselves and our families, and much of our 
self-esteem depends on it. The ability to work 
is the ability to be self-determined. We must 
learn to see work as a setting which allows us 
the opportunity to meet our needs for shelter 
and food through our own valid effort.

In work, as in life, it is our own 
evaluation of our effort which leads to personal 
satisfaction or a feeling of dissatisfaction. 
When we are sure that we're doing your work to 
the very best of your ability, we feel good 
about ourselves. And it usually pays off in 
other ways too. Most employers go to great 
lengths to keep an employee who puts everything 
he has into his work.

Since all emotions are generated 
internally, most of our feelings about our job 
are based on how well we think we perform it, 
not on the job itself. Personal happiness and 
sense of satisfaction depend on how we judge our 
effort.

Work is effort. In which direction we 
expend that effort is a matter of personal 
choice. Choice of jobs, on the other hand, may 
be dictated by a false sense of necessity or 
comfort or a fear of change.

Some people believe they must remain in a 
certain occupation because of the money 
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requirements they have come to accept as 
necessary to maintain their lifestyle. They fear 
that any decrease in income would severely alter 
their comfort level, so they stay in a job in 
spite of a desire to change.

If you are one of these people, an 
understanding of the mechanics involved may make 
an attitude adjustment possible that will bring 
about a change in your feeling about your job. 
You may decide it isn't so bad after all. It is 
just the rest of your life that is getting in 
the way.

Literature is full of stories, many of them 
factual, of highly educated workers "dropping 
out" to become carpenters, writers, artists, 
gardeners, sailors or mechanics. In the view of 
some, they had it all; money, prestige, 
security. What drove them to leave it behind? 
What were they seeking? Former President Jimmy 
Carter and former Speaker of the House, Newt 
Gingrich work as carpenters, building houses 
with a group called Habitat for Humanity. 
Neither is paid for their labor, but both say it 
is very fulfilling. What does work have to offer 
that most of us miss?

We humans are most satisfied when we are 
busy doing something we believe is worthy. Again 
we return to action as the deciding factor in 
life. Doing something worthwhile gives a sense 
of worth and satisfaction. An understanding of 
self-esteem shows that the true rewards of 
working have very little to do with money. 
Granted, we must meet our family's monetary 
needs, but extending ourselves far beyond this 
in a direction that can't meet real needs is 
emotionally counterproductive. 
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How many times have you heard someone say, “we 
were happier when we didn't have so many 
material possessions to worry about?”

Most young newlyweds don't have the 
proverbial "pot to pee in" or even the window to 
throw it out, but they manage to be blissfully 
happy in spite of their financial condition. For 
them, jobs are secondary to life. Work meets 
their needs and they don't ask much else of it. 
When does our focus change to accumulating 
instead of sharing? What happens that causes our 
personal sense of worth to become vested in 
material wealth instead of relationships?

Let's take a step back and see if there's a 
lesson to be learned here. Working for the 
primary purpose of accumulating cannot fill the 
void created by not Loving. It must be terrible 
for those who treasure wealth above all else to 
face death with only money for company and 
comfort. But, like Scrooge, we each can have 
another chance. If we use our talents and 
efforts for the good of all, everyone benefits. 
Happiness can't be bought, but it sure can be 
shared. What we need is not more money but to be 
part of something that has real value.

If you are involved in a process which you 
believe is worthy, whatever part you play is 
sufficient. It matters not whether you are part 
of management or labor. Management is unable to 
proceed without labor, and labor needs 
management to provide the necessary supplies and 
training to accomplish the task. Each part is 
essential to make the whole.

Communication is vital to the success of 
any business and must include everyone involved. 
If the pronoun heard most often in the workplace 
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is "we," the business will probably do well 
because the focus of all employees from the CEO 
to the entry-level laborer is on the common goal 
of the business and not on individual agendas. 
We each make our own choice to be or not to be 
part of the we. If we do well, we do well.

When we reach the point of accepting full 
responsibility for your life, the phrase "job 
security" becomes meaningless. We cannot get 
security from a job. As a person at Peace, our 
security is always derived from our ability to 
relate meaningfully with the world around us, 
not from a job. Whatever type of work we are 
involved in will be ethically correct, so our 
effort will be used for valid purposes.

The real bottom line is this. The work for 
all human kind is the same. We must learn to 
overcome our inability to Love. Life is meant to 
be an expression of Love and creativity, and to 
achieve this we must "do what we love and love 
what we do." After we meet our needs, our 
energies should be exerted toward helping others 
meet theirs.

Jobs vary greatly, but the mechanics of 
living a Happy Life remain the same. The rules 
don't change just because we have gone to work.
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Chapter 9

FIX-IT-YOURSELF 

     Now that we have an understanding of how 
the self works, we can see that many problems 
come from choosing actions based on thoughts in 
trying to meet a need with a want. Many other 
difficulties stem from interpreting the actions 
of others in light of our own experiences. Still 
others are results of misunderstanding fear and 
emotions. But most problems come about when we 
believe we are what we are thinking. But now we 
know we aren't what we think, right?

Looking at the content of the database for 
what it is --simply data-- allows us to remove 
most of the emotional hooks which bind us to the 
past. We need not deny that we had a specific 
experience. We simply understand that our 
attitude and choice of action now is the 
expression of our choice now, in this present 
moment, and it can no longer be based or blamed 
on the past or another person.

As we have discussed, action is the key to 
the Happiness of high self-esteem. Living is 
Action; thinking is just sorting data. By 
choosing actions based on the Human Agenda we 
ensure that our needs are met by helping others 
meet theirs. Most of the conflict in our life 
disappears when we are busy extending ourselves 
in loving action. Self-esteem rises, reinforced 
by the see-learn-do-results learning cycle. The 
Universe gives back what we give out.

But I’ve saved for the last, one of the 
most important lessons about how to repair your 

 -84



life. Learning to quiet your self and generate 
less negative energy is easily done by thinking 
less. Many of us are practically unable to be 
quiet in our minds. We have made our lives into 
soap operas and thrive on the drama. We are so 
in the habit of worrying and scheming that we 
have become addicted to the noisy conflict of 
the thought process and silence is threatening. 
But worrying has no beneficial effect; it is 
just a waste of time and energy. 

When we are busy doing something the 
sorting process is less active because we access 
the database for information to be expressed as 
action instead of prediction. Prediction 
presents us with an infinite number of possible 
arrangements of thoughts, many of which are 
emotionally loaded. On the other hand, thoughts 
required for actions have fewer alternatives and 
almost no attached emotional content. It is in 
action that we find freedom from the conflict 
produced by the incessant arranging and 
rearranging of our thoughts. “Busy hands are 
happy hands,” is true.

Learning to stop using the database isn't 
difficult, it just takes practice. Look around 
the room you are in right now. Be aware of 
everything. Nothing you see needs your thoughts 
or opinions about it to exist, does it? 
Everything you see has an existence, a reality, 
apart from your thoughts about it, 

INCLUDING YOURSELF!

Don't allow yourself to think about what 
you see or hear. Don't dwell on anything or make 
any decisions about what you see. If you find 
yourself thinking about something, change your 
focus. Look at something else, and your 
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awareness will follow. Leave your thought 
wherever you are looking. Just allow everything 
to be what it is, and allow yourself to be an 
observer or another piece of furniture in the 
room.

In a matter of minutes, you will notice a 
difference in your mental energy level. It might 
feel strange at first to just allow life to be 
what it is without database interference, but 
soon you will feel less tension because the 
conflict in your life has decreased. We are so 
in the habit of using the database that it takes 
time to train the self to be at Peace. Whenever 
you feel conflict or say "I", you are using the 
database. The way to Peace is to stop trying to 
project a database meaning for what is happening 
and ask, "What is the best possible outcome of 
this encounter," or "What would Love do?"

Of course, dealing with things is a lot 
easier than dealing with people. But you can 
find plenty of opportunities to practice when 
there is nothing at stake so the pressure is 
less. You can listen to conversations without 
becoming involved in them, just like listening 
to a tape recorder. You can go to the mall and 
sit and look at the people walking by and 
practice not judging. When you feel a thought 
begin to form about someone you are watching, 
look at someone else and the thought will fade. 
As you practice not reacting to what is 
happening around you, you will realize that you 
do not have to react. In some stressful 
situations you may react instantly, but it will 
be on a much calmer lever and the reaction will 
last only a few seconds. Every day it will 
become easier to remain at Peace.
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Recently a group of older teenagers were on 
a talk show. All their parents had divorced, and 
the youngsters had developed some significant 
problems with drugs, alcohol, and violent 
behavior. An author of a book on family 
psychology was in the audience, and she 
responded to the teens' angry outpouring by 
telling them they were absolutely justified in 
their anger toward their parents. She went on to 
say that the parents had really failed them and 
expressing their anger was healthy.

Looking at the same exchange, I was able to 
see only frightened children terrified of losing 
the security of their families when their 
parents divorced. Their choice was active fear, 
and they blamed their parents for all their 
troubles. Imagine the children in arguments with 
their parents, each of them confirming their 
fears by seeing the other's inability to solve 
the problem.

If the author mentioned above had an 
understanding of self, she would never preach 
that anger is healthy. Had the parents 
comprehended self to begin with, their 
relationships probably would not have 
degenerated to a point where divorce was 
necessary. And, if the children had an 
understanding of self, they would have realized 
that their anger was actually fear. They could 
have shared appropriate reassurance by loving 
both parents and by being loved by both parents. 
They were all trapped in their database 
reactions, and they needed help to see the real 
meaning of their actions so they could avoid the 
consequences of making non-valid choices.

Becoming aware that we must accept 
responsibility for our thoughts, words and 

 -87



actions is an important step. Valid choices are 
absolutely necessary to begin the process of 
repairing our life. Healing always takes place 
in the present. We cannot return to the past for 
understanding or change what we have already 
done.

Since we all live in the past, remembering 
incidents from the past that still cause us 
distress is a very simple matter. Often it is 
our primary preoccupation and the reason we can 
not get on with our lives. We focus on our own 
shortcomings and spend a great deal of time 
assigning blame somewhere else. Most of us have 
been "up close and personal" with friends while 
they were going through a divorce. Didn't you 
find yourself wishing they could talk about 
something else?

We aren't much different when it comes to 
our own database. Have you ever noticed you are 
always involved in a conversation with yourself? 
If you will practice mentally stepping back a 
bit and listening to the conversation, you will 
hear some of the most ridiculous verbiage you 
can imagine. We are simply arranging and 
rearranging data, assigning blame, making 
excuses or trying to figure out how to handle a 
situation we think we handled poorly.

Once we find one of these emotional 
disaster areas we know needs resolution we must 
look at it mechanically. We will then realize 
that particular situation is nothing more than a 
situation for which we believed we had no valid 
solution or option at that time. 
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ONE PAGE THERAPY MANUAL

A short self-therapy course for releasing 
the negative hooks from the past can be 
accomplished by following some simple steps. One 
of the following descriptions is accurate for 
each of the situations from our past we have not 
successfully resolved.

1) I didn't know how to handle that 
situation then but I do now. If it ever happens 
again I will handle it this new way. It may be 
helpful to visualize yourself handling the 
situation correctly. 

2) I didn't realize that the problem was 
not even mine. All you have to do to become part 
of the problem is attempt to understand the 
other person's problem. Remember that your 
understanding comes from your own data bank. 

3) I did not know that not reacting was an 
option. I can now simply choose not to react. 

4) I now understand what it means to be 
response-able. Choosing to live my life based on 
"Where do I go from here", instead of "where 
have I been", is the real expression of my 
ability to control my life.
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Once we look closely at the mechanics of 
the situation that created each of our fears in 
the past we can see that we really do have the 
tools to handle similar situations in the 
present. This will release the trap of fear that 
says we will not be able to handle the situation 
should it happen again, and our fear will 
diminish greatly. If we ever have the 
opportunity to successfully handle such a 
situation the remaining fear will disappear. 

If your solution in number "1" above 
includes "getting even with the SOB," you must 
go back and study chapters one and two again. 
You missed the part about being responsible for 
your own choices. "They" don't have anything to 
do with your choices. We either choose to act, 
thereby freeing ourselves to be what we choose 
to do, or we choose to react and continue 
fearing our own projected inability to 
successfully handle whatever we think we can't 
handle. In short: we either learn to trust 
ourselves to direct our own lives or we don't. 

You must use what you have learned to begin 
fixing the parts of your own life that aren't 
working as well as they can. Then, as you heal, 
you can help repair the same problems in your 
family, neighborhood, state and country. The 
mechanics are the same. A neighborhood is 
actually a huge extended family. Reawakening the 
sense of community we long for can be 
accomplished by caring enough to become involved 
by sharing what we know.

Once we get to a certain level of repair in 
our own life, we will feel a natural urge to 
reach out and help others gain the Peace we have 
found. Any community-oriented activity offers an 
opportunity to share. We must be sure that the 

 -90



people we are trying to help are the ones who 
actually get to DO the action. Provide the 
opportunity for your children to gain and 
experience the functional skills they need by 
giving them guidance, and then allowing them to 
perform the actions themselves. Always remember 
that experiencing valid action is necessary to 
become peaceful, functional beings.

As a child growing up in the Midwest, I 
spent most of my summers in the water to beat 
the heat. A great emphasis was placed on the 
absolute necessity of the "Buddy System" for 
safety. "Never swim alone. If you get in 
trouble, no one will be there to help you and 
you might drown," we were told over and over 
again.

Many young people drown today emotionally 
for the want of a buddy!  Where will they get 
the life skills necessary to prevent them from 
drowning in violence and ignorance? We must all 
focus our efforts on providing the opportunity 
for all children to experience nurturing by 
nurturing others, especially other children. The 
reflexive cycle must be used for sharing valid 
life skills. Every neighborhood needs a "Buddy 
System" so its children can become part of the 
solution instead of part of the problem.

Tutoring/mentoring is a good way to start. 
Older children can work with younger children, 
who in turn can work with even younger children, 
down to preschoolers. Each tutor/mentor receives 
training about the see-learn-do-results cycle so 
he understands his job as a role model. In the 
act of tutoring/mentoring, the children are both 
nurturing and being reflexively nurtured. The 
adults involved receive more nurturing than they 
give because they can see the effects more 
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readily. Just being involved validates the 
effort.

Supervised playgrounds and activities are 
also excellent opportunities for learning. If a 
youngster wants to play basketball, for 
instance, he must also rotate through the 
positions of coach and referee and help teach 
the smaller children how to play.

In the act of creating the opportunity for 
nurturing, we as adults are also reflexively 
nurtured. Our personal world is changed because 
we no longer depend on the world around us for 
definition. Our own choice for valid action is 
all the definition we need. Sharing functional 
skills is nurturing of the highest order. 
Happiness and Peace depend on learning them. We 
need to learn to Act, not react.

So when a sage said, "Wisdom is the ability 
not to react," we can now understand how this 
actually works. When we do not react, we can 
choose our actions. How we feel about Life is 
how we feel about what we choose to DO. We make 
our own choices, so we can choose actions which 
can truly meet our needs. In these actions we 
will find lasting Happiness and Contentment.

Since what we DO decides all things in our 
lives, let's quit thinking so much and DO more. 
Valid Action will teach us more about Living and 
Loving than all the thinking in the world.
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EPILOG 

What would a truly intelligent Being say to us 
struggling humans? I have long imagined such an 
encounter to be somewhat like the following. 

"B" is the Being, and H" is a Human.

B Your species and all others whose lives are 
governed by a linear belief system have come 
far, but your belief system is preventing you 
from becoming truly sentient.

H How so?

B Human beings believe they are born, live 
and die within the concept you call time. You 
believe time actually passes, the current moment 
gives way to a new and different moment, and the 
preceding moment is gone forever.

H That is true.

B The basic concept is incorrect.

H How?

B All Life is Consciousness. The motion of 
Consciousness, what you call time, is not 
linear. There is no past, no future. There is 
only Now, and Now cannot depend upon a past for 
its meaning. If it did, you would lose your 
ability to create and experiencing something new 
would be impossible because the new would be 
defined by the old. 
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H What about yesterday, or last year? They 
are gone, and I can never get them back.

B If you believe time actually passes, why do 
you keep returning your Consciousness to a part 
of your past to find meaning for a current 
event?  Time does not pass. You change the focus 
of your awareness to other events. But much of 
your development is still suspended in the 
moments you are unable to understand, so your 
fears and pain are maintained, and your growth 
is arrested.

H Are you saying I can't understand what 
happened to me? I know exactly what happened in 
my life.

B That is precisely the problem. Your life 
only has the meaning you gave to each of its 
moments. Each of your individual lives has only 
its own meaning so, as a race, there is no 
common Reality which has the same meaning for 
all of you.

H We have values, behavior we all believe is 
appropriate.

B What is the source of those values?

H We have learned from the past what is 
important.

B But the past no longer exists.

H We remember from the past actions which 
were good, and we try to use them in the 
present.

B So the source of Human knowledge is the 
past actions of other humans? And the expression 
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of human values is in remembering what you think 
was important about another individuals life and 
trying to use the same action when you can?

H I guess you could say that.

B Now do you understand why the concept is 
not valid?

H You lost me.

B When a human body dies, all of its unique 
moments, all of the meanings it had die with 
it.  Each of you believes you have a separate 
existence.  You believe the meaning of life 
depends upon the meaning of your individual 
moments and on nothing else.

H You're leading me in circles.

B When you assign a meaning to something, you 
deny that thing the opportunity to have a 
meaning for itself. It is not sentient to 
believe Life depends on individual 
interpretation. Life existed long before you had 
an opinion about it. Life has its own meaning. 
Your race must rediscover it. However, your 
concept of values is almost usable. We have 
values also, but all our values are the same.

H What do you value?

B True values can only apply to what we are, 
our state of being. Our lives are expressions of 
those values. We cannot apply those values to 
another, or we would be doing what you refer to 
as "judging," and we would believe we have 
separate existence. It is not possible to have 
individual existence, anymore than it is 
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possible for a species to have as many different 
value systems as there are individuals.

H Where do you get those values?

B We have always been them since we became 
truly sentient.

H So they came from your past.

B They came from the Source.

H What Source is that?

B There is only one Source: the Source of all 
Being, the Source of all Consciousness, the 
Source of all Existence.

H So you believe in the concept the religions 
call God?

B All Life can only exist as it was created. 
To believe otherwise is to live in an imaginary 
world, such as yours, with its concept of 
individual meanings and lives. When you become 
sentient, all separation disappears and you will 
be reunited with all sentient races.

H There are others like you?

B Yes, but they too exist beyond physical 
perception.

H How can we become Sentient?

B Your race must come to understand that 
individual human knowledge based on individual 
experiences is meaningless. Only Knowledge from 
the Source will bring you to sentience.
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H How can we find the Source?

B You cannot look on the outside for what you 
already are within.
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PS 

The Creator of All is the Source of everything.

Love is the heartbeat of the Universe.

True Knowledge replaces faith.

Nurture the Good. 
The bad will take care of itself.

To become Aware of the Absolute 
 within us is the prize of living.

Answers come if we ask the questions 
quietly enough.

The messengers have been many;
the Message, One.
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TOOL BOX

TOOL #1
Decrease Worrying

If you start to cross a street and see a 
car coming what do you do? Your mind says 
"DANGER": and you get back on the curb to avoid 
being hit. Danger carries with it the 
possibility of real physical injury. Action is 
usually required to remove yourself from danger. 
The one thing you won't do is stand in the 
street saying to yourself, "Oh, my God there is 
a car coming. I'm so afraid. What happens if it 
hits me? My husband/wife won't care. My children 
probably won't care. I might be killed 
etc.................. 

Much of our day is spent in just such a 
ridiculous mental conversation about things that 
are not dangerous. No wonder we can't get 
anything done.
 

When you begin to feel afraid, look around 
you and ask, "Where's the car? Where's the 
danger?" If there isn't any danger you can rest 
assured your feelings are simply the result of 
the "soap opera" conversation you are having 
with yourself. Don't waste your precious energy. 

If there is real danger either run for your 
life or fight like your life depends on it. It 
may well.
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TOOL #2
Decrease Stress

STRESS is simply a feeling we have when we 
are afraid we don't know what to do next. 99% of 
the time we know exactly what to do next; we 
just don't want to do it. We make up all kinds 
of reasons why we should or shouldn't do 
something and then argue with ourselves about 
both sides. These are more of the "soap opera" 
conversations we have with ourselves, and like a 
soap opera, we can change the channel.

Worrying doesn't help and it doesn't make 
your day go better. It decreases your 
productivity, stifles your creativity and has 
really bad effects on your body. Make your 
decision. Do what you know is right. Don't 
obsess about it. 

If you need to work on this, write down the 
pros and cons of your arguments and let the 
obviously correct choice make itself evident.

Another tool is to imagine you are having a 
conversation with your best friend who has this 
problem (your problem). How would you advise 
your friend? You obviously will give your friend 
the very best advice you can. Then simply take 
you own advice.

TOOL #3
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Recognize your Self Reliance

Much of our anxiety comes from worrying 
about the future and whether we will be able to 
meet the challenges we imagine are coming. 

A Latin phrase "Res ipse loquitur," 
translates as "The deed speaks for itself." If 
we look, the simple fact that day by day we do 
get through life, work and family, those "deeds" 
tell us we are doing it. Looking at our actions 
is much more objective and real. 

Are there things you want to change about 
your life? Probably so, and you will be able to 
handle those changes, even if they don't turn 
out as you hope. Day by day you already are 
showing yourself that you are capable of meeting 
life's challenges. Give yourself the credit for 
doing a good job so far.

Sure, if some huge catastrophe happens, the 
playing field changes but you will be better 
prepared because you know you have been handling 
things up until now and have faith you will be 
able to adapt to the changes that come.
Trust yourself; you will be able to handle 
whatever happens. 

The simple fact that you read this book 
should show you that you are already on the road 
to self-determination; that you are gathering 
tools to use to make your life better. 
Congratulations! Pat yourself on the back.
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